
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 25, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday,
at 10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Martin Con-
boy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin; Eldon Bisbee, Alfred E. Mudge,
A. M. Williams, Joseph B. Lynch, Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace
Tuttle, of Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern; and also William Dean Embree
and A. Donald MacKinnon, of Millbank, Tweed, Hope & Webb,
counsel for The Chase National Bank and The Chase Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr.
Pecora, you may proceed.

Mr. PECORA. I will ask that Mr. Morgan resume the stand this
morning.

TESTIMONY OF SHEPARD MORGAN, NEW YORK CITY, A VICE
PRESIDENT OF THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF
NEW YORK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, in the course of your examination yes-
terday you were asked a number of questions concerning the
prospectus that was issued by Chase and its associates in connec-
tion with the offering of the two series of serial certificates, each of
the face value of $10,000,000. Your attention was called particular-
ly to the statement in the prospectus reading as follows:

During the 6 fiscal years ending June 30, 1928, the ordinary revenues of the
Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by over $23,000,000.

Have you been able since you were on the stand yesterday to obtain
from your records, or any other sources available to you, informa-
tion, figures, data, which would justify or support that statement
contained in the prospectus?

Mr. MORGAN. Before I answer that question explicitly, Mr. Pecora,
may I make one or two points by way of preliminary to this phase
of the examination, picking up the evidence of yesterday

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, won't you just answer this ques-
tion now and then make your statement?
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Mr. MORGAN. I would rather do it the other way round, if you
don't mind.

Mr. PECORA. Just answer this question, and then go ahead with
your statement.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I have the material here.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You have the material here to support

that statement?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, before I ask you to produce the

material you may go ahead and make the statement you have in
mind.

Mr. MORGAN. Thank you. The circular which you have in mind
and on which you have been questioning me is a circular issued on
January 29, 1929, with respect to a public issue of $10,000,000 of
public-works 5%-percent serial certificates. The security behind
that issue were the revenues segregated into the public-works fund.
Those revenues are stated in detail on the face of the circular, both as
to the net amount collected since the beginning of the public works
law and the official estimates at the same time. In each case the
amount collected was in excess of the official estimates. And I
repeat that it was those revenues which were the security for the
issue.

I desire now to make the second point, that this issue of $10,000,000
advertised in this circular has been repaid to the public in full.

Now, I come to the phrase which you asked me to reconcile with
the prospectus, or rather the listing application

Mr. PECORA (interposing). No. I asked you about the statement
contained in the prospectus.

Mr. MORGAN (continuing). With respect to another operation car-
ried out a year later. Between the prospectus and the listing appli-
cation there is little inherent relevancy for the two reasons which I
stated yesterday: The circular refers explicitly to ordinary revenues
of the Government, while

Mr. PECORA (interposing). One moment. Let me go back and
ask the committee reporter to repeat to me the last sentence of Mr.
Morgan.

(Which was done.)
Senator ADAMS (interposing). Just a second. A day or two ago

there was some discussion here as to what constituted ordinary rev-
enues. Now, aren't you making a distinction which you did not
make then ?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not think so.
Senator COXJZENS. Mr. Chairman, I should like to ask if it is not

a matter for the committee's judgment to determine whether those
are relevant or not, and not for the witness.

Mr. PECORA. That is the observation I made yesterday.
The CHAIRMAN. That is quite true, but the witness is pointing out

the difference between conditions as they were at one time and
another.

Mr. MORGAN. I thank you, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. I do not think he refers to the technical ques-

tion as to whether the evidence is relevant or not to the issue before
the subcommittee, but whether it is relevant to the other matter to
which he refers.
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Mr. MORGAN. I thank you, Senator Fletcher.
Senator COTTZENS. Well? I think he might make his statement

without attempting to decide whether it is relevant or not.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Morgan, weren't you distinguishing between

those allocated public works revenues and the other tax revenue?
Mr. MORGAN. Senator Adams, the other day I was saying
Senator ADAMS (interposing). I mean now isn't that what you are

doing?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. I am not doing it now.
Senator ADAMS. Then I misunderstood you.
Mr. MORGAN. I am talking now about a distinction between ordi-

nary revenues, of the budget as referred to in this circular and in
the supplementary and secondary position, which secondary and
supplementary position is that which the examiner has called to
your attention, namely, the budget revenues as distinguished from
the segregated revenues in the public-works fund.

The CHAIRMAN. I think if we will let the witness complete his
statement we will get a better idea of what he has in mind.

Mr. MORGAN. I thank you, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. I was saying that the reference in the circular is

to the ordinary revenues of the Government and the ordinary expen-
ditures of the Government. The reference in the listing application
is to the total revenues and the total expenditures of the Government.
There is, necessarily, in all Government accounting a difference be-
tween those two classifications of revenues and expenditures on the
one side, and revenues and expenditures on the other, because the
movement of the public debt, capital expenditures, and I mean
c-a-p-i-t-a-l expenditures

Senator ADAMS (interposing). That is a wise distinction in con-
nection with Cuba, I gather. [Laughter.]

Mr. MORGAN (continuing). Because capital expenditures appear in
the stock exchange listing applications, whereas the debt movement,
either rising or falling, service on debt, does not appear in the
ordinary revenues, either as income as I explained very early in my
testimony, or in expenditures as I now apply that term.

So I want to indicate again that these are two different things, two
different things, gentlemen of the committee—the statement made
in the circular and the statement made in the stock exchange listing
application.

In the second place, reference in the circular is over a 6-year pe-
riod, and if my memory serves me the reference in the stock exchange
listing application is over a 4-year period. So I submit, always sub-
ject to the committee's decision on this point, that these two state-
ments are not strictly comparable.

Now, I have here in Spanish and in English a letter from the Sec-
retary of the Cuban Treasury, under date of September 21, 1928,
some 5 months before the circular in question, or rather some 4
months I should say, before the date of the circular in question, which
has the following language:

During the 5 fiscal years which terminated on the 30th day of June 1927
the ordinary receipts of the Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by
more than $22,500,000.
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Mr. PECORA. Will you let me ask you a question about that right
here: The circular with respect to which I questioned you yesterday
and from which I read again this morning, in which the statement
is contained that the ordinary receipts exceeded the ordinary ex-
penditures by over $23,000,000, is the one that was put out in Jan-
uary 1929 on the occasion of the sale to the public of the second
series of the serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite true.
Mr. PECORA. Having face value of $10,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite true.
Mr. PECORA. The statement that you have just read from the letter

referred to by you was embodied word for word, was it not, in the
circular or prospectus which your people put out to accompany the
offering of the first series of $10,000,000 face value of serial
certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; in 1928.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, in that circular you said, among

other things
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). After reciting the public-works

revenues.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say there [reading]:
During the 5 fiscal years ended June 30, 1927, the ordinary revenues of the

Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by over $22,500,000.

Mr. MORGAN. Correct. That was the statement contained in the
signed letter of the Secretary of the Treasury from which I just read.

Mr. PECORA. Have those figures ever been verified?
Mr. MORGAN. May I continue just a minute?
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, I think we will make more progress if

you will submit to examination and answer questions and then make
whatever statement ^ou want to make.

Mr. MORGAN. Well, I am simply finishing up, Mr. Pecora, the
$23,000,000 to which the circular under examination referred.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. I hold in my hand a photostat copy of an original

letter in Spanish and an English translation signed by the Secretary
of the Treasury which answers two questions; the first relating to the
revenues of the public works, which I understand not to, be desired
here. [Reading:]

Question B. By • how much did the normal revenues exceed the normal
expenditures of the Government during the fiscal year which ended on June 30,
1928?

The answer of the Secretary of the Treasury to the question which
had been put to him in those words was [reading] :

The normal revenues calculated for the fiscal years 1927 and 1928 were
$80,988,000, and the collections effected for account of these calculated revenues
was $81,972,288.39.

So that an excess of collection of $984,288.39 was produced. The
normal expenses calculated for the fiscal year were $80,940,801.71,
an excess of a million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. Which exceeded normal revenues?
Mr. MORGAN. The normal revenues showed a surplus of $1,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you say the normal revenues were some

$80,000,000?
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Mr. MORGAN. The normal expenses were some eighty million
nine hundred thousand.

Mr. PECORA. What were the normal revenues?
Mr. MORGAN. $81,972,000.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mentioned an earlier figure of $80,000,000. What

did that relate to?
Mr. MORGAN. That was a budget estimate of revenues.
Mr. PECORA. Are you through with the statement you wanted to

make on this proposition?
Mr. MORGAN. That added to the $22,500,000 roughly makes more

than the 23 millions which the circular says was the excess of ordi-
nary revenues over ordinary expenditures.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me ask you again: Have the figures that
you have read from the letter of the Secretary of the Treasury in
Cuba ever been confirmed by any of your people?

Mr. MORGAN. By putting accountants on his books, and that is
Mr. PECORA (interposing). In any way at all, Mr. Morgan, have

they ever been confirmed ? In other words, have you ever ascertained
whether or not the statement that the jjormal revenues for the 5
fiscal years ending on June 30,1927, or for the 6 fiscal years ending
on June 30, 1928, exceeded the expenditures by over $22,500,000 in
the first instance and by over $23,000,000 in the second? Have you
ever obtained any confirmation of those figures ?

Mr. MORGAN. I must tell you, Mr. Pecora, that all of this affair
was long before my association.

Mr. PECORA. YOU made a special study of this subject in order
to be examined before this committee on it;

Mr. MORGAN. My associates tell me that such studies were cur-
rently made.

Mr. PECORA. Who told you that?
Mr. MORGAN. I have in my possession some masses of figures which

have come over from New York last night, but I have not had an
opportunity to find out what the details show.

Mr. PECORA. Have you among your masses of figures or docu-
ments at the present moment a copy of the report or statement of
Mr. Geiger dated October 27, 19311

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The one that was referred to during your examina-

tion yesterday afternoon?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Geiger says in that report, does he not, as

follows, from the fourth page:
General budget operations of the Government have in each of the past 5

fiscal years, 1926-27 to 1930-31, resulted in a deficit, the aggregate for a period
amounting to some $21,000,000. These deficits have in part been liquidated by
the transfer of amounts from the public-works fund?

Have you got that report before you? The number is 61-48-A.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. That was prepared by one of your associates after,

I presume, an intensive study by him of the Cuban debt situation
which he made sometime prior to October 27, 1931. Does it not
appear from Mr. Geiger's own study, the results of which were em-
bodied in this report, that the general budget operations of the
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Cuban Government were resulting in a deficit practically every year
during the 4 or 5 years immediately prior to the issuance of these
serial certificates to the public ?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Geiger's figures again are presumably the total
revenues.

Mr. PECORA. Why do you say that, Mr. Morgan, when Mr. Gei-
ger's figures themselves relate, in his own language, to " the general
budget operations"?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite true; the debt service.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you presume that "general budget opera-

tions " includes special revenues and special capital expenditures?
Mr. MORGAN. I did not. No; it is debt service, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I want to get from you
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). The revenue was an ordinary revenue.
Mr. PECORA. I want to get from you if you can give it to this com-

mittee the figures which justify the statement contained in these
circulars that you issued to the public when you offered these 20,000,-
000 dollars of serial certificates

Mr. MORGAN (interposing). Which have now been paid. All
right.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, please let me finish the question without inject-
ing into it an element that does not form a part of it. I am going
to come to the question of the payment of these serial certificates
before very long, and you will have every chance to tell this com-
mittee all you want to about their payment, when they were paid,
and how they were paid, because I happen to know something about
it too.

Mr. MORGAN. Good. I supposed you had finished. Excuse me.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Pleases answer the question—and I will

repeat it for your benefit. What have you to show that the statements
made in the circular or prospectus issued in October 1928 by the Chase
Securities Co. on the occasion when it offered for sale to the public
$10,000,000 worth of these public works 5y2 percent, serial certificates,
where you said in the prospectus " during the 5 fiscal years ended
June 30,1927, the ordinary revenues of the Government exceeded the
ordinary expenditures by over $22,500,000 " ?

Mr. MORGAN. The evidence is precisely as the circular states it.
Mr. PECORA. Where is the evidence ?
Mr. MORGAN. If you will read the first line in the circular and fol-

lowing that you will see the following (reading) :
The following information regarding these certificates is from information fur-

nished by His Excellency, Santiago Guiterrez de Celis y de la Cruz, Secretary
of the Treasury of the Republic of Cuba, and other official sources.

Mr. PECORA. IS that all you can show in proof of the accuracy of
the statement in the prospectus that I have read ?

Mr. MORGAN. The statement in the prospectus is directly related to
that statement, and the evidence which I have already given to the
committee supports completely that statement.

Mr. PECORA. What evidence are you referring to?
Mr. MORGAN. The letter signed by the Secretary of the Treasury

which I have already put in evidence.
Mr. PECORA. Then you are taking the Secretary's figures or the

Secretary's statement embodied in that letter as proof of the
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Mr. MORGAN. The Eepublic of Cuba is a sovereign government,
Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. And that means that the Secretary of the Treasury
was somehow or other incapable of giving you any false or erroneous
information, does it?

Mr. MORGAN. Are we entitled to go behind the statement of a
sovereign government?

Mr. PECORA. I do not know what you are entitled to do. I want
to know what you did. Did you confirm those figures? Did you
confirm that statement?

Mr. MORGAN. I offer in evidence a transcript from the published
statement of the Accountant General of the Treasury, which gives
the movement general of funds in the year 1927-28, which was the
basis of the second letter which I read.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please not jump so fast? Let us confine
ourselves now to this first prospectus. WJiat proof have you got
or what proof did you ever have that the statement in that prospectus
to the effect that during the first 5 fiscal years ending June 30, 1927,
the ordinary revenues of the Government exceeded the ordinary
expenditures by over 22% million dollars?

Mr. MORGAN. The evidence which is recited in the circular itself.
Must I repeat it ?

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that letter from the Secretary of the
Treasury ?

Mr. MORGAN. Exactly what the circular says.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the letter of the Secretary of the

Treasury referred to in the circular?
Mr. MORGAN. Exactly as the circular says.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, would you be good enough to ask this

witness to answer simple questions yes or no ?
The CHAIRMAN. I do not see why you cannot answer that, Mr.

Morgan.
Mr. MORGAN. Well, Senator, I am under oath here, and questions

are sometimes put to be answered yes or no which involve an
implied falsehood, and I cannot do that.

Mr. PECORA. What is there about this question that you cannot
answer yes or no ?

Mr. MORGAN. I have answered your question, Mr. Pecora, as to
the sources of our information in our circular, which were stated
in the circular itself.

Mr. PECORA. What proof have you, what proof can you show this
committee, that you ever had in your possession or which jon have
gathered in connection with your special study of this subject that
shows that the ordinary revenues of the Republic of Cuba for the
5 fiscal years mentioned in that prospectus exceeded the ordinary
expenditures by over 22y2 million dollars?

Mr. MORGAN. The official statement of the Secretary of the Treas-
ury of the Eepublic of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. I3 that the letter that is referred to in the prospectus
itself?

Mr. MORGAN. The official statement made by
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Is that the letter that is referred to?
Mr. MORGAN. Precisely; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you very much for the answer.Digitized for FRASER 
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The CHAIRMAN. YOU mention in the circular this letter, and I
think you referred to other public officials.

Mr. MORGAN. Other official sources.
The CHAIRMAN. Other official sources; yes.
Mr. MORGAN. Here is the statement of the Accountant General of

the Republic of Cuba, and other things here about the population of
the island of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. The population had nothing to do with the statement
concerning the excess of revenues over expenditures, did it? The
population of Cuba does not prove that the revenues exceeded the
expenditures, does it?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, excuse me; I was responding to the
Senator's question.

Mr. PECORA. NOW will you please respond to my question? Does
the population of Cuba have anything to do with proving that
the revenues exceeded the expenditures for any given period?

Mr. MORGAN. Obviously not.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Senator COUZENS. May I ask when you first secured that state-

ment that you have held in your hand from the accountant general,
that you have in front of you there?

Mr. MORGAN. January 24, 1929. At least so it was attached to
the letter. I t was submitted along with it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you no proof of the accuracy of that state-
ment in the prospectus that was put out in October 1928 other than
the letter of the Secretary of the Treasury from which you got
that statement?

ME. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, I cannot answer that question yes or
no. I have to say that undoubtedly at the time there were concur-
rent studies made in our office and in Habana. I was not here
myself. I t was some two years and a half before I had anything to
do with this financing. So I do not know explicitly what occurred.
I simply offer in evidence the documents which went to support
my statement of yesterday and the statement in the circular.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any documentary proof of the making of
those concurrent studies at the time of the issuance of these two
prospectuses?

Mr. MORGAN. The various loose memoranda which I have not had
the opportunity to analyze overnight. They arrived early this
morning.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know who made those studies at the time?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, I do not. Some of them were unsigned.
Mr. PECORA. DO you now believe that the statement contained in

that circular was a truthful statement?
Mr. MORGAN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. And an accurate statement?
Mr. MORGAN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Give me the data upon which you base that belief,

will you ?
Mr. MORGAN. I have already done so, the letter of the Secretary

of the Treasury.
Mr. PECORA. Then you believe it is true because what the Secre-

tary of the Treasury said in that respect was said by him? That
is the substance of it, is it not ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. MORGAN.. Quite true.
Mr. PECORA. And you regard that proof, that the proof of the ac-

curacy of the statement is the making of the statement itself ? That
is your idea of proof, is it ?

Mr. MORGAN. We had the right to rely upon the principal financial
official of a sovereign government, and that is all that was said that
we did rely upon.

Mr. PECORA. Then if the Secretary of the Treasury had told you
that the moon was made out of green cheese you would have believed
it and accepted it without any proof at all, merely because he said
it?

Mr. MORGAN. Certainly not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it is just as logical as what you say you did.
Mr. MORGAN. Would you rely—I would rely upon the published

statement of the Secretary of the Treasury of the United States.
Mr. PECORA. Then was Mr. Geiger all wrong when he made a

study of the Cuban debt situation and reported to the Chase in
October 1931 that there were deficits in those years in which you
claim that there "v̂ ere surpluses ?

Mr. MORGAN. The figures are not comparable.
Mr. PECORA. The figures are not comparable ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. The statements that Mr. Geiger made in his special

report in October 1931 that the general budget operations resulted
yearly in a deficit are not comparable to the statement in the pros-
pectus that for 4 or 5 or 6 fiscal years the revenues exceeded the
expenditures by many millions of dollars ?

Mr. MORGAN. YOU are taking a statement made, I believe, in
1931

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. And comparing it with a statement made in 1929,

and the 1929 statement went back 6 years and the 1931 statement
went back 4.

Mr. PECORA. But both included a part of the period of time re-
ferred to in the prospectus?

Mr. MORGAN. The prospectus does not say that within this period
of 6 years there was no year in which there was not a deficit. I t is
a totally different matter, and the budget figures themselves as given
by Mr. Geiger were, as I understand it, total figures including the
service of the debt, whereas I explicitly stated, as I miust say over
and over again, the figures given in the circular were ordinary reve-
nues.

Mr. PECORA. They were quite ordinary.
Mr. MORGAN. The ordinary revenues and ordinary expenditures.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, in putting out this prospectus to

the public it was put out for the purpose of inducing the public to
purchase these serial certificates, was it not?

Mr. MORGAN. It was.
Mr. PECORA. And you think it a fair and reasonable thing to re-

quire bankers who offer securities to the public to make truthful
statements concerning the securities, don't you?

Mr. MORGAN. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And where the statements are made not upon the
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body else, do you think it is an unreasonable thing to expect the
issuer to check up those statements before passing them on to the
public as true ?

Mr. MORGAN. I have no doubt they were checked, using the words
not in the strict accounting sense.

Mr. PECORA. Well, can you tell me by whom they were checked,
and can you show me

Mr. MORGAN (interposing). No; I cannot.
Mr. PECORA. Can you show me any memorandum, anything in

writing whatsoever that shows that they were checked ?
Mr. MORGAN. I have already testified that we have received a

large number of documents from New York, but I have not yet had
opportunity to examine them. I have already presented the im-
mediately relevant documents.

Mr. PECORA. That is what you think is immediately relevant docu-
ments.

Mr. MORGAN. What we said we had in the circular to present.
Mr. PECORA. The first $10,000,000 of these serial certificates ma-

tured as follows: $6,250,000 worth on December 81, 1931, and the
remaining $3,750,000 worth on June 30, 1932. Do you find that
correct?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And of the second series, the additional $10,000,000

issue of these serial certificates, which was made in January 1929,
the maturities thereof were as follows: 2% million dollars matured
on June 30,1932, 6% million dollars matured on December 31, 1932,
and $1,250,000 worth matured on June 30,1933. Do you find those
figures correct ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What became of the other $30,000,000 worth of the

serial certificates that came into existence as the result of the second
stage of those financing operations, which has been referred to here
as the revolving credit of $60,000,000?

Mr. MORGAN. I testified yesterday that they were held by the par-
ticipating banks in proportion to their participations.

Mr. PECORA. That is right. And you also testified yesterday, as
I recall, that the maturities of those certificates were subsequent to
June 30, 1933', with the exception of $5,000,000 worth?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which also matured on June 30,1933?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have these $50,000,000 worth of serial certificates

been paid?
Mr. MORGAN. $20,000,000 have been paid. To which do you refer,

the total 50?
Mr. PECORA. The total 50.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; they have all been paid except $867,000.
Mr. PECORA. Which were paid first, those held by the bankers or

the $20,000,000 worth which was sold to the public?
Mr. MORGAN. They were refunded.
Mr. PECORA. Which were refunded or paid first?
Mr. MORGAN. The later maturities.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES 2 6 8 9

Mr. PECORA. The later maturities were paid first. And by the
" later maturities " you mean those held by the bankers ?

Mr. MORGAN. They were refunded.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean those held by the bankers ?
Mr. MORGAN. They were refunded. Yes; the ones held by the

bankers. The notes or the certificates held by the public had no re-
demption feature in them and could not be called before maturity.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the $30,000,000 worth of these same serial
certificates that were held by the Chase and its associates ?

Mr. MORGAN. They could be turned back by negotiation.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any provision in the certificates to that

effect?
Mr. MORGAN. They were all held by the bankers, and the owner of

them can deal with them as he likes.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any provision in the agreement under

which those serial certificates were issued that entitled the holders
of those $30,000,000 worth, namely, the bankers, to turn them in for
redemption or refunding before the $20,000,000 worth that have
been sold to the public could be so redeemed or refunded?

Mr. MORGAN. There was nothing in the agreement about it.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you, did the Securities Corporation

obtain the money from the banks with which to acquire these cer-
tificates as a loan made by the banks to the Securities Corporation?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not believe I quite understand your question.
To which certificates do you refer, Senator?

The CHAIRMAN. These certificates you are talking about.
Mr. MORGAN. The 20,000,000 or the 30,000,000?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; both of them. The 30,000,000 that they

kept; that is what I want to know.
Senator COUZENS. The Senator asked the question whether or

not the 30,000,000 that you kept you secured the money from the
banks for the Securities Corporation?

Mr. WILLIAMS. NO ; in respect not only of the 30,000,000 but also
the 20,000,000 sold to the public, that money paid over to the con-
tractors for the account of the Government of Cuba was put up by
the various banks in accordance with their respective participations.
The Chase Bank put up its share. Blair & Co. put up their part
and each of the other participants put up its part.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what I mean.
Mr. PECORA. The Chaise Securities Corporation and the Chase Na-

tional Bank as a unit put up 13% million of that additional $50,000,-
000 credit that completed the revolving credit of $60,000,000.

Mr. WILLIAMS. That is my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Blair & Co., Inc., put up another 13% million of

that $50,000,000; the Equitable Trust Co. put up another 13%
million of that $50,000,000; and the balance of $10,000,000 was put
up by the Continental Corporation, which was the affiliate of the
Continental National Bank.

Mr. MORGAN. NO. I t was put up by the Continental National
Bank itself.

Mr. PECORA. By the bank itself ?
Mr. MORGAN, x es.
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Mr. PECORA. That was brought out yesterday. Now, after the
issuance of these serial certificates to an aggregate amount of $50,-
000,000, $20,000,000 of which were sold to the public and the other
$30,000,000 of which were retained by the bankers, the group whose
names I have just mentioned, financial embarrassments arose in the
Republic of Cuba, isn't that so ?

Mr. MORGAN. I think you are a little ahead of the story, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Financial embarrassments arose after the issuance
of these serial certificates and the sale of $20,000,000 of them to the
public. I did not ask you how long after, but there were financial
embarrassments after.

Mr. MORGAN. I will admit that there are financial embarrassments
in Cuba now.

Mr. PECORA. When did those financial embarrassments first mani-
fest themselves?

Mr. MORGAN. The best index I can give in answering this ques-
tion is the actual collections from the public-works revenues, which,
up to the middle of 1930, exceeded the estimates which had been
made at the time the public works law was passed.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a document that is designated as 56-54-A
among your files? I t is captioned "memorandum" and is dated
May 21, 1929. [After a pause:] Have you found the memorandum
among your records to which I refer ?

Mr. MORGAN. I have that.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared that memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. I t is unsigned.
Mr. PECORA. Have you anything to indicate who the author of

it is?
Mr. MORGAN. Nothing.
Mr. PECORA. Have any of your associates been able to tell you

who the author of this memorandum is?
Mr. MORGAN. I am informed that it was probably prepared by

Mr. Frank Callahan.
Mr. PECORA. That is a gentleman who is now dead?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you see this memorandum in the course of the

special study you made of the subject of these Cuban loans?
Mr. MORGAN. I saw a brief digest of it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you read this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not read it at all?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose we start and read part of it now. Look on

the first page thereof, in the second paragraph. Do you find that
that paragraph reads as follows ? [Eeading:]

The Government, however, consider that they will not be able to carry on
the public works that they have in mind, take care of their budgetary require-
ments, and at the same time meet the serial certificates at their respective
maturities. They estimate, to take care of their budget they will desire to
transfer $9,000,000 per year, at least for a while, from the estimated $18,000,000
of collections under the public works law.

Do you find that statement?
Mi\ MORGAN. I do.
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Mr. PECORA. Having in mind the fact that this memorandum is
dated May 21, 1929, does not that statement indicate to you that
financial embarrassments began to develop prior to May 21, 1929,
or within 4 months after the Chase Securities Corporation and its
associates sold to the public the second issue of those $10,000,000
of serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. N O ; I should not, Mr. Pecora, and for this reason.
You see, the reference is explicitly to the public-works program.

Mr. PECORA. NO. Reference is also to the budgetary requirements.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; that is true.
Mr. PECORA. DO not ignore the other.
Mr. MORGAN. AH right. But, of course, it has to do, as the

memorandum is itself headed, with the Cuban financing.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. We know that.
Mr. MORGAN. The first reference is to the doubt on the part of

the Government that they would be able to carry on their public-
works program and at the same time manage these large annual
maturities set up under the serial-certificates plan. The maturities,
as you remember, were large, amounting to $12,500,000 every
fiscal year, with revenues of $18,000,000 plus, as they existed at this
time. There was not very much margin left after the years 1931,
1932, and 1933.

Mr. PECORA. Not very much margin left in what?
Mr. MORGAN. In the public works funds, to prosecute the public

works program. Furthermore, as I myself stated in a memorandum
which I drew up later, at the very introduction of my stydy into this
thing, into the Cuban financing, these very large maturities were
difficult to manage, and it proved to be so. Accordingly the prob-
lem was to break down these long maturities and throw them
forward into future years. The reason

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you are going too far ahead. We will get to
that future stage in due course. Let us confine ourselves for the
time being to the financial situation that apparently existed on May
21, 1929, in the Republic of Cuba, and then we will pass on to the
far distant scene that you are talking about now. In this second
paragraph of this memorandum the statement is specifically made
that the Government would not be able to carry on the public-works
program it had in mind, and would not be able to take care of the
budgetary requirements and at the same time meet the serial certifi-
cates at their respective maturities, and the Government further
estimated that, to take care of their budget—not these public-works
expenses, but to take care of their budget—they wanted to transfer
$9,000,000 a year out of the $18,000,000 estimated revenues, special
revenues provided for by the public-works law of 1925, and which
revenues you have already told this committee were segregated for
the purpose of meeting the expense of the public-works program.
Is not that so ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, in May 1929 the situation had

developed in Cuba whereby the Government deemed it advisable
or necessary to take out of these special funds provided for by
the Public Works Act of 1925, $9,000,000 out of their annual esti-
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mate of $18,000,000 in order to meet their general or ordinary
budgetary requirements. Is not that so?

Mr. MORGAN. I t says that they desired to do so.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. Which is a very different thing from necessity to

do so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not think they desired to do it because it

was unnecessary, do you?
Mr. MORGAN. I think that the ambitions of public bodies to spend

are almost always without limit.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think in this case that the Government of

Cuba was so situated that they wanted to take $9,000,000 out of
this $18,000,000 special fund annually in order to meet their general
budgetary requirements unless there was necessity for it?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was an expression of a desire, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the desire was without any basis

of fact for it?
Mr. MORGAN. I t is an expression of desire.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have said that three times. Please answer the

question I put to you about this expression of desire.
Mr. MORGAN. I do not want to speculate on this subject.
Mr. PECORA. Was the Chase doing any speculating on the subject;

when, in January, they issued these $10,000,000 of securities to the
public ?

Mr. MORGAN. They have been paid.
Mr. PECORA. Did I ask you anything about whether they had been

paid?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; but I would like to impress it upon you,
Mr. PECORA. YOU have already impressed it upon me, Mr. Mor-

gan, and I am going to give you additional opportunity to impress
it further upon me.

Mr. MORGAN. Very good.
Mr. PECORA. I am going to ask you to tell the committee all about

their payment, just how they were paid, who put up the money for
their payment, and all that, so please be patient until we come to
it. Meanwhile, content yourself with the questions immediately
addressed to you, won't you please? You know, I have a little cold,,
Mr. Morgan, ana I am sure you have some regard for my tender
health.

Senator COUZENS. Was it nothing more than the expression of a
desire ? Was it not more than a desire ?

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum say [reading]:
They estimate, to take care of their budget, they wiU desire to transfer

$9,000,000 per year, at least for a while, from the estimated $18,000,000 of,
collections under the public works law.

Now, referring again to that statement in this memorandum, thei
fact of the matter is that the $18,000,000 of collections under the pub-
lic works law, referred to in this memorandum, were the special
revenues created by the Public Works Act of 1925, which were levied1

for the purpose of enabling the Government to meet the expendi-
tures of this public works program.

Mr. MORGAN. These revenues were not created. They were segre-
gated under the public works law, to carry through the public works.
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Mr. PECORA. They were segregated.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, as you used the term the other day,

they were earmarked.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. This morning you sav they were segregated. Were

they actually segregated at any time?
Mr. MORGAN. They were segregated in a special account in the

Treasury.
Mr. PECORA. Were they actually segregated by being set apart as

a trust fund?
Mr. MORGAN. Beginning in 1932 they were.
Mr. PECORA. That was last year.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Before that, they were not segregated or set apart

as a trust fund for the purpose of meeting payments under this
public works program, were they?

Mr. MORGAN. 1 do not know whether they were or not. The
agreement provided that they should be set up in a special account.

Mr. PECORA. Have you not been able to find out whether they
were segregated or set aside in order to meet the servicing require-
ments of the securities that were issued to take care of the public-
works program?

Mr. MORGAN. We understand they were set aside according to the
agreement, in a special account.

Mr. PECORA. What was the provision of the agreement with re-
gard to their being so set aside; do you know?

Mr. MORGAN. I have substantially quoted it. While we are look-
ing for this clause in the agreement, Mr. Pecora, I would like to
make it clear that what the Cuban Government had in mind at this
time, as expressed in this paragraph, was to break down these heavy
repeated maturities of serial certificates, spread them over a longer
period, and so relieve the public-works program and the general
budgetary situation.

Mr. PECORA. When did the Cuban Government express a desire
to do that?

Mr. MORGAN. Around this time.
Mr. PECORA. Around May 1929?
Mr. MORGAN. I understand so. There are other memoranda that

bear upon the same point.
Mr. PECORA. These serial certificates were provided for by an

agreement entered into in July or August of 1928, is that right?
Mr. MORGAN. June 1928.
Mr. PEOORA. June 1928. And the Chase interests were a party to

that agreement with the Cuban Government in 1928, were they not?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And presumably they had made a pretty careful

study of the financial and economic conditions existing in Cuba at
that time.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And within a space of less than 1 year thereafter

the Cuban Government found these maturities, fixed for these serial
certificates, burdensome in the light of their financial condition?
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Mr. MORGAN. Ho; mostly due to the acceleration of the public
"works program on the expenditure side, not the revenue side, the
•expenditure side.

Mr. PECORA. The expenditure side was taken care of by these
serial certificates, was it not, the moneys furnished by the Chase
interests ?

Mr. MORGAN. Only in part.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent?
Mr. MORGAN. Wait a minute. I can give you the exact figure,

I think after [consulting papers]. Thirty-five percent. That is
up to date. I t is 35 percent, as we calculate it, of the entire cost of
the public-works improvements.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean when you say up to date? Do
you mean up to the present time?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why project yourself into the end of 1933 when we

are dealing with the situation that existed in May 1929 ?
Mr. MORGAN. YOU asked me what proportion of the public-works

program had been carried out by Uhase financing, and I say 35
percent.

Mr. PECORA. I am dealing with the financial condition that de-
veloped in Cuba, or what was shown by May 1929 to be existing
in Cuba.

Mr. MORGAN. I have answered that. The situation was precipi-
tated by the acceleration of the public-works program.

Mr. PECORA. What acceleration had there been up to May 1929?
What acceleration of that program had manifested itself up to May
1929?

Mr. MORGAN. There had been many new contracts let, and much
acceleration of the contracts themselves, so that the worK was being
done very rapidly.

Mr. PECORA. Are you telling me now something that you have
ascertained to be the actual fact?

Mr. MORGAN. I have been so informed.
Mr. PECORA. By whom?
Mr. MORGAN. By my associates.
Mr. PECORA. By whom ? " My associates " is a very vague and

indefinite term. Who gave you that information, and when?
Mr. MORGAN. I cannot trace the individual source of every bit of

information I got.
Mr. PECORA. Who gave you that particular information?
Mr. MORGAN. I cannot answer, Mr. Pecora, because I do not

remember.
Mr. PECORA. When was it given to you?
Mr. MORGAN. Off and on during the last two years.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the best answer you can make?
Mr. MORGAN. Exactly.
Senator COUZENS. What are the figures that make the acceleration

evident?
Mr. PECORA. Have you anything of record to show that that in-

formation was correct?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. We can show the very rapid use of the revolv-

ing credit.
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Senator COUZENS. Where are the figures?
Mr. PECORA. YOU are talking about a very rapid use subsequent

to May 1929, are you not?
Mr. MORGAN. I should say that it began the year previously.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Williams, if you think you can testify about this

to better advantage than Mr. Morgan, I am perfectly willing to
examine you about it. I will let you have your choice.

Mr. WiiiUAMS. I am quite prepared to give you any information
I have about it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think you can answer these questions better
than Mr. Morgan? I notice you are constantly telling him things
after I ask him questions. If you want to testify, and you think you
can do it better, I have no objection to examining you. The only
reason I am examining Mr. Morgan is because your people insisted
upon my doing so on Monday morning.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I am very anxious that Mr. Morgan should give
this committee the actual, accurate facts, and if I can be of any
assistance to him along that line, I think I am really aiding the
committee.

Mr. PECORA. If you think that Mr. Morgan, who, I understand,
made a special study of these things, needs prompting now, I would
prefer to examine those who prompt him now, because apparently
they are in better possession of the facts than Mr. Morgan. I will
let you decide that for yourself, Mr. Williams. If you would rather
answer these questions than Mr. Morgan

Mr. WILLIAMS. I am quite willing to state any fact I know under
oath, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. With regard to these questions that I am now asking
Mr. Morgan, or the line of examination I am now conducting with
Mr. Morgan, if you think you can answer the questions better than
he can, I am perfectly willing to have you take the stand.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I will not make any invidious comparisons between
Mr. Morgan and myself, as to whether I can answer questions better
than he can or not. If you want me to answer any questions, pnt
your questions and I shall answer them.

Mr. PECORA. Who do you think is best qualified among your people
to answer questions along this line?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Among the officials of the bank, you mean ?
Mr. PECORA. Among your people, all of them, the bank, the Secur-

ities Corporation, associates, or anything you please.
Mr. WILLIAMS. On figures, I should say Mr. Geiger. On legal

questions, I should say Mr. Mudge or myseslf. On general policy of
the banking institution, I should say the officers of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Then why in the world was Mr. Morgan offered here
as the witness preeminently qualified to answer questions with regard
to those Cuban loans?

Mr. WILLIAMS. AS the officer of the bank best qualified to give you
the entire story from beginning to end, and not give it to you in in-
stallments.

Mr. PECORA. I have to get at it in installments. I cannot ask all
the questions in one question, can I ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. NO; but you can cover the entire story of this
Cuban financing through your questions to Mr. Morgan, I should
think.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PEOORA. Which I am trying to do, step by step, in chronolog-
ical order. I am not jumping from 1929 forward to 1933 and then
back again to 1929. Mr. Morgan is trying to do that.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I should say the logical story of this financing,
which is complicated, would be helpful both to you and to the
committee.

Mr. PECORA. I want to get as logical as chronological a story as
I can get.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I t was for that reason that we offered Mr. Morgan.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Let us continue to examine Mr. Morgan

about it, and when Mr. Morgan finds himself unable to answer a
question because he has no knowledge sufficient to enable him to
answer, let him say on the record " I do not know but I will try to
find out from one of my associates." Then the record will show
exactly what is going on here.

Mr. WILLIAMS. And in such event, Mr. Pecora, if I do have the
facts, within my own knowledge, may I be permitted to tell you
what the facts are ?

Mr. PECORA. We will get all the facts from any one that you say
can give this committee the facts.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I merely want to help you. I do not want a half
story to go in.

Mr. PECORA. I want to get the whole story in too.
Mr. WILLIAMS. I know you do, and I am trying to be of assist-

ance to you.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think Mr. Batchelder knows more about

these things than Mr. Morgan does?
Mr. WILLIAMS. I should not say so; not about this phase of it you

are covering now.
Mr. MORGAN. I was starting to say, Mr. Pecora, a moment ago,

that the acceleration of the program began soon after the revolving
credit was arranged on June 22, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. What proof have you of that?
Mr. MORGAN. The drawings under that credit.
Mr. PECORA. Where is the record of that?
Mr. MORGAN. The drawings under the $60,000,000 revolving credit

were as follows: Drawings on the first $10,000,000 began on April
14, 1928, and the last drawing on October 19, 1928, 6 months and 5
days. Under the second $10,000,000

Senator COUZENS. Before you get to that, what were the con-
templated withdrawals for the first $10,000,000? You say they
were accelerated. You must have had some contemplated with-
drawals, if they were accelerated.

Mr. MORGAN. I am attempting to show, Senator, the gradually
diminishing period within which these drawings took place under
each of the $10,000,000 units of the revolving fund.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any acceleration in the withdrawals
of the first $10,000,000?

Mr. MORGAN. My evidence does not show that, within this brief
period. We can easily break it down and find out.

Senator COUZENS. We want proof of the statement that the with-
drawals were accelerated, and we think you ought to submit it.

Senator TOWNSEND. What Was the length of time of the drawing
of the first $10,000,000?
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Mr. MORGAN. Six months and five days.
Senator TOWNSEND. And of the second $10,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. That is what I am coming to.
Senator COUZENS. That is not the point I want to know. You

said the withdrawals were accelerated. Were they accelerated in
withdrawing the first $10,000,000?

Senator TOWNSEND. YOU mean, was there more drawn in the fifth
month than the fourth?

Senator COUZENS. I want to know what he means by acceleration.
He said the withdrawals were accelerated. I want you to hear the
proof of acceleration.

Mr. MORGAN. Senator, we can examine the detailed drawings, and
I will be glad to make you a report showing the date of each one,
but the evidence, I think, will be clear, in $10,000,000 units, which is
the blanket figure that I have available.

Senator COUZENS. Have you any information there as to what
Mr. MORGAN. AS to what happened within each $10,000,000 lot?

No; I have not.
Senator COUZENS. Let me complete the question, please. You

made the statement that the withdrawals were accelerated, and that
that caused some of the difficulties.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. What were the agreements with respect to with-

drawals or which contemplated withdrawals, that mate you state
that the contemplated withdrawals were accelerated?

Mr. MORGAN. The funds were placed at the disposal of the Cuban
Government and they could draw upon them as they chose, within
the limits of the contract.

Senator COUZENS. What was the contract as to the withdrawals?
Mr. MORGAN. That is a legal point, and I would like Mr. Williams

to state it for the record.
Mr. WILLIAMS. There was no limit of time in the contract within

which they could draw down either any part or the total of this
money. I t was drawn down as required by them in order to meet
payments to their construction contractors.

Mr. PECORA. Then there were no accelerations ?
Mr. WILLIAMS. I am not prepared to say that. What Mr. Morgan

has in mind is that there was acceleration, which is indicated by the
rapidity with which the money was drawn down as a whole, not as
to any particular fund.

Mr. PECORA. That does not mean that the consummation of the
public-works program was accelerated beyond any contractual
agreement?

Mr. WILLIAMS. There was no limit
Mr. PECORA. Then there was no acceleration as that term is ordi-

narily understood.
Mr. WILLIAMS. NO; but the money was drawn down under the

contract perhaps more rapidly than was originally contemplated.
That I do not know.

Senator COUZENS. IS there not somebody that does know? The
statement has been made that withdrawals were accelerated, and we
have no proof that they have been accelerated; that is, no proof other
than the mere statement.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan
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Mr. MORGAN. May I complete this?
Senator COUZENS. I do not want him to complete it unless it

substantiates the statement that they were accelerated.
Mr. MORGAN. I offer it, Senator, subject to your decision when 1

have completed, as being relevant to the question.
On the first $10,000,000 the first drawing was April 14, 1928. The

last drawing was on October 19,1928, a period of 6 months plus.
On the second $10,000,000 the first drawing was on October 24,

1928. The last drawing was on February 18, 1929, a period of 4
months.

On the third $10,000,000 the first drawing was on February 20,
1929, and the last drawing on May 13, 1929, a period of under 3
months.

On the fourth $10,000,000 the first drawing was on May 14, 1929,
and the last drawing on June 20, 1929, a period of 1% months.

You see, the period within which the $10,00,000 units were being
drawn down were being rapidly reduced.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that these drawings were made for wor]k
actually done by the contractors?

Mr. MORGAN. The certificate of the Secretary of Public Works,
countersigned by the Secretary of the Treasury, was attached to each
one of the deferred payment work certificates that we cashed.

Mr. PECORA. Did the banking interests that floated these serial
certificates make any independent investigation of their own for
the purpose of ascertaining whether or not these drawings were
proper drawings, whether they represented work and materials
actually furnished under the public works contract?

Mr. MORGAN. We took the position very earty in the proceedings,
Mr. Pecora, that we would have no participation whatever in the
action of the contractors; that the certification would be that of the
Cuban Government or its properly accredited official representatives,
and we would pay upon that document.

Mr. PECORA. Without going behind the document?
Mr. MORGAN. I t was a document produced by a sovereign gov-

ernment, and we did not go behind it.
Mr. PECORA. And you have never heard of branches of sovereign

governments or political subdivisions of sovereign governments in-
dulging in any cases of fraud in regard to public contracts? Have
you?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not like that implication.
Mr. PECORA. Have you? I mean that seriously.
Mr. MORGAN. I will not answer a general question of that sort

which you mean to apply specifically to this operation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you suppose that the Cuban government or the

Cuban people at that time possessed virtues not possessed by anybody
else?

Mr. MORGAN. Let us not go into this field of moral speculation.
Mr. PECORA. I prefer to go into it, Mr. Morgan, because you have

said that the Chase interests, the banking interests that floated these
serial certificates, agreed not to go behind the returns of the public
officials down there in regard to the execution of this work and the
payments therefor.

Mr. MORGAN. What I said was
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Mr. PECORA. I want to find out if that was deliberately the policy
adopted by these banking interests.

Mr. MORGAN. What I said was that we decided that we would
have nothing to do with the contracts for this work.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know, don't you, Mr. Morgan, that the chai-ge
has been publicly made that this work cost the Cuban Government
at least fifty percent more than it should have? Have you not
heard that charge made publicly?

Mr. MORGAN. We advanced 35 percent of the total operation
Mr. PECORA. Have you not heard that charge made publicly?
Mr. MORGAN. I have heard many charges made publicly.
Mr. PECORA. Have you heard that one made?
The CHAIRMAN. I think you might answer that question.
Mr. MORGAN. Oh, it has been commonly stated by many people,

yes—whether responsible or not I do not know. But what I do
insist upon at this point is that the payments that were made were
on properly accredited certificates from the Cuban Government ac-
cording to contract and public understanding.

Mr. PECORA. And without stopping to inquire whether those cer-
tificates were fraudulent or whether they were honestly issued?

Mr* MORGAN. A banker is not an auditor in this case.
Mr. PECORA. Was not the banker in the position of one who, when

he sold those certificates to the American public, owed them the
duty at least of seeing that proper use was made of their money?

Mr. MORGAN. The serial certificates sold to the public have been
repaid in full, as far as the public is concerned.

Mr. PECORA. I did not ask you anything about their repayment.
When I ask you about the repayment oi those certificates I am
going to expect jou to answer with as much freedom as you are
answering about it now when you are not being asked about it at all.

Mr. MORGAN. I will be delighted to answer you freely as to that
period, because that is the only period of which I have personal
knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. But you are put on the stand as one who has made
a special study which enables you in addition to personal knowledge,
to be examined on the whole subject of these Cuban loans.

Mr. MORGAN. I stated at the outset, and I think you also stated,
Mr. Pecora, that I would testify from the records and from such
information as I had obtained, as you say, by hearsay.

Mr. PECORA. Among those records do you happen to recall a let-
ter addressed to you, dated December 23,1931, signed by Mr. Rosen-
fchall, from Habana, Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. May I have the number?
Mr. PECORA. I t is 61-42-A.
Mr. WILLIAMS. While he is looking up that letter, you asked a

little while ago for the provision of the agreement requiring that
these public works revenues be set aside in a special account. I can
give you that reference.

Mr. PECORA. If you will, please.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Article 12 of the agreement of June 22, ,1928, which

contains the pledge of the public works revenues.
Mr. PECORA. Will you read that article into the record, please, Mr.

Williams?
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Mr. WIIILIAMS (reading):
ARTICLE 12. The work certificates issued by the Republic to contractors and

assigned by such contractors to and held by the bank, as provided in the
existing agreement, until converted into serial certificates as in this agreement
provided, and the serial certificates issued on the conversion of the work
certificates as provided in this agreement, shall have and be entitled to, and
shall be secured by, and the Republic hereby creates and confers, a first pref-
erential right to 90 percent of the normal estimated revenues to be derived
from the taxes and economic resources specified in articles XII to XIX, both
inclusive, of the public works law, in and during the fiscal year commencing
July 1, 1930, and ending June 30, 1931, and the same preferential right in each
subsequent fiscal year of the 10-year period specified in the public works law
as the same now exists, until the principal of and interest on all such work
certificates and all such serial certificates shall be paid in full, as a special
guaranty and security for the payment of such principal and interest as and
when the same shall become due and payable in accordance with the terms
thereof and of the existing agreement and of this agreement. The Republic
also creates and confers a first preferential right to the necessary part of 90
percent of the normal estimated revenues to be derived in each fiscal year of
the intervening period prior to July 1, 1930, as a special guaranty and security
for the payment as and when due of the installments of interest on such work
certificates and such serial certificates accruing in such intervening year, and
for the payment of the commissions or compensation payable to the bank in
each such year under the terms of the existing agreement and of this agreement
for its commitment and services thereunder and hereunder. In order to give
effect to such guaranty and security the Republic will set aside in a special
account in each fiscal year 90 percent of such revenues or the necessary part
thereof as and when collected in such year until the amount so set aside shall
equal the amount payable in each year, for principal or, as the case may be,
for interest and/or commissions or compensation, and will apply the amount
so set aside to the payment of said principal, interest, and/or commissions or
compensation when and as the same shall be payable pursuant to the terms
of the work certificates and the serial certificates and the provisions of the
existing agreement and this agreement.

Mr. PECORA. Thank you. Mr. Williams.
Did you find that letter?
Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

thereof. Will you please look at it and tell me whether you recog-
nize that to be a true and correct copy of such letter?

Mr. MORGAN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The photostatic copy of letter referred to and identified by the

witness was marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 47, October 25,
1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter in question, which has been marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit 47 " of this date, reads as follows:

THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK,
Habana, Cuba,, December 28, 1981.

[Confidential]
Mr. SHEPARD MORGAN,

Vice President, Main Of/ice, New TorJe City.
DEAR SHEPARD: Referring to our telephone conversation of this morning, I

take pleasure, in enclosing herewith two copies of proposed drafts of letters,
either of which or a combination of the two the Secretary of the Treasury
is prepared to write to this bank if same meets with our approval.

I am also enclosing literal translations of the letters which were made in
this office and which I have closely checked. These papers were delivered to
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me on plain paper by the accountant of the treasury department who is
very close to both the Secretary of the Treasury and President Machado. The
letter which I have indicated as no. 1 seems to me very satisfactory in every
respect, provided there are no legal objections. It is the opinion of the Secre-
tary of the Treasury that the provisions of article XIV of the bond agreement
legally permit the government to make deposits as it stands literally, that
the government "will set aside in a special account during each fiscal year
the necessary part of 90 percentum", etc., and that if any question should
arise he is prepared to have the necessary bill introduced in Congress but is
desirous of avoiding such a step if possible.

Please let me have your comment as early as possible, together with any
suggested changes or recommendations. The deposit of millions in the bank
against semiannual payments due in connection with the external debts of
the, government would indeed be a constructive step. As you know there has
actually been no segregation of special funds in the treasury, and the gov-
ernment from time to time has been compelled to use all funds in evidence
to meet budgetary and other pressing payments. It has only been with the
greatest difficulty that the government has been able to return funds "bor-
rowed" from the special public works funds.

In order to meet December payments every penny of American currency and
of Cuban gold held in the treasury has been delivered to us during the past
15 days against December 31 payments, as a result of which there has been
almost an absolute suspension of payments on salaries of Government employees.
As the deliveries of the above payments have now been almost completed, the
Government is today paying salary arrears to some of the army, Habana police,
and others, but such payments are being made exclusively in Cuban subsidiary
coin. We are making final arrangements to ship in excess of $1,000,000 in
Cuban gold coin by express steamer of the Ward Line tomorrow. It is also
the first shipment of Cuban gold since such coins were struck at the Phila-
delphia Mint, and in order to keep knowledge from the public of such a
large shipment of Cuban gold we are doing all possible to handle the shipment
as secretive as possible, and the Government has established a customs censor-
ship in its endeavor to prevent publicity.

With kindest personal regards and best wishes for the holiday season,
Very sincerely.

I t is signed by Mr. Rosenthall, second vice president, and the
date of it is December 23,1931.

You learned through this letter and through the telephone con-
versation that, according to this letter, Mr. Rosenthall had with
you on the morning of December 23, 1931, if you did not learn it
sooner^ that the Government of Cuba had not lived up to those
provisions of its loan agreements that were just read into the record
by Mr. Williams?

Mr. MORGAN. I did not learn any such thing.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. What the loan agreement says is that these

public-works revenues will be set aside in a special account.
Mr. PECORA. All right. What do you think that meant?
Mr. MORGAN. I know what it meant.
Mr. PECORA. What did it mean?
Mr. MORGAN. I t meant that it was set up as a fund, not earmarked

currency, in a strong box
Mr. PECORA. Merely an accounting fund?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And commingled with funds generally?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite. As a cash matter; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you said yesterday and the day before that

those funds were earmarked. Are funds earmarked when they are
commingled with general funds?

Mr. MORGAN. They are when they are set up in a special account.
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Mr. PECORA. I S that what you regard as earmarking funds—
merely because a bookkeeping entry is made about them ?

Mr. MORGAN. When their purpose is satisfied. We were advised
by our lawyers that Cuba had lived up to this agreement, and it was
for that reason, Mr. Pecora, that I went to Habana in the subse-
quent January to arrange a—shall I say, a perfection of this pro-
gram?—whereby the funds should be actually paid over as received,
instead of set up in a separate account.

Senator COUZENS. I t seems a good thing, to me, that the Chase
has gone out of the securities business.

Mr. PECORA. When you said, or when your people said, in the
circular or prospectus of October 1928 which has been marked in
evidence here as " Committee's Exhibit 44 ", as follows:

They—
meaning these serial certificates—
•are expressly secured by a first preferential lien and a charge to the extent
required for payment of principal and interest in each fiscal year on 90 percent
of the normal revenues collected from certain banks as provided by the Cuban
public works law of July 15, 1925. The Republic agrees to set aside in a spe-
•dal account for each such fiscal year 90 percent of the collections from the
pledged revenues until the amount so set aside shall equal the amount re-
quired in each year for the payment of principal and interest on these serial
certificates—

What information did you mean to give to the investing public?
Mr. MORGAN. Precisely what was stated in the agreement.
Mr. PECORA. Did you mean to tell the American investing public

that these serial certificates were offered with this prospectus, that
the Cuban Government had merely set up on its books as a special
-account 90 percent of these revenues to be derived from the public-
works fund created by the law of 1925, or did you mean to tell the
public that those funds were actually being set aside or segregated
or put in a special fund in order to meet payment of servicing
charges on these serial certificates? What did you mean to tell
the public about that?

Mr. MORGAN. A reference to the contract would show that.
Mr. PECORA. The contract was not given to the public in this

prospectus, was it?
Mr. MORGAN. I t was published.
Mr. PECORA. Are you saying that seriously, Mr. Morgan, that the

contract was public?
Mr. MORGAN. I said it was published.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to tell the committee by that statement

that the American investing public had available to it the terms
of this contract merely because it was a matter of public record down
in Habana, Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Williams tells me
Mr. PECORA. NOW, please answer my question with regard to

what you meant in the answer you made a moment ago. Do not
tell me what Mr. Williams said about that, please.

Mr. MORGAN. If application had been made to us, we would have
been glad to furnish the contract. I t was a matter of public record
in Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. IS that what you meant when you said this was a
public contract?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2 7 0 &

Mr. MORGAN. A published contract.
Mr. PECORA. IS that what you meant?
Mr. MORGAN. I said, published contract.
Mr. PECORA. IS that what you meant?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. Did you mean to convey the thought that the in-

vesting public, through the medium of this prospectus or any
other thing which was brought directly to its notice, knew the pro-
visions of the loan contract?

Mr. MORGAN. I read from the prospectus which itself quotes the
contract, or uses the same language as the contract, that the Re-
public agrees to set aside in a special account each fiscal year 90
percent of the collections from the pledged .revenues until the
amount so set aside shall equal the amount required each year for
the payment of principal and interest on these serial certificates.
That was done and the funds were paid and the bonds have not
been defaulted, and the serial certificates have been paid off.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think that the public understood from that
language that all that the Government was doing and was required
to do under the contract was to set up a special account on its books
with regard to these funds, commingled with funds of the general
funds?

Mr. MORGAN. I cannot tell you.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could there be a pledge of these funds if they

were going to be commingled with funds generally? Will you tell
me that?

Mr. MORGAN. I t does not always follow that there is a specific
segregation of bank notes against every lien.

Mr. PECORA. Let us talk about these funds here, not bank notes
These funds are referred to in your prospectus. How could there
be a pledge and an effective pledge of those funds and a lien upon
those funds if, as a matter of fact, those funds were to be commingled
with funds generally?

Mr. MORGAN. The lien is set up in the general contract, Mr-
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could that lien attach to funds specially if those
funds were to be commingled with general funds?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was so set up in the contract, and the funds were
paid in accordance with the contract.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell me how there could be a lien on these
funds, as that statement is used in the prospectus with respect to such
a lien, if; as a matter of fact, those funds were commingled and to
be commingled with funds generally of the Cuban Government?

Mr. MORGAN. YOU are asking me a legal question. I have answered
it as a banker when I said there had been no default on these bonds
and the serial certificates had been paid.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please refrain from telling us that these
serial certificates have been paid until I ask you about it?

Mr. MORGAN. That is a substantial
Mr, PECORA. Will you please refrain from telling us any more

about the payment of these serial certificates until I ask you about
them? Will you do that, Mr. Morgan? I wish I had a judge here
that could punish you for contempt for your attitude in answering
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these questions. I would invoke the power of the court; let me tell
you that.

Mr. MORGAN. I wish the same thing.
Mr. WILLIAMS. If you had a judge here to pass on these questions

that you are putting as matters of legal evidence, a great many of
them would be excluded.

Mr. PECORA. I am afraid that most of the answers would be
stricken out as not responsive to the questions, Mr. Williams.

Mr. WITITJAMS. That is one of the unfortunate features of an in-
vestigation of this character, that it is not governed by the rules
of evidence.

Mr. PECORA. We are going to get all the facts possible, regard-
less of any purpose

Mr. MORGAN. We are delighted to furnish the committee with the
facts.

Mr. PECORA. YOU will furnish us facts if you will answer questions.
Mr. MORGAN. Not always.
Mr. PECORA. Just you answer the questions, will you ?
Mr. MORGAN. When they deal with facts; yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU will have me on my knees before you, begging

you to please answer the questions, Mr. Morgan. If blandishments
will do it, I will adopt blandishments

Mr. MORGAN. That is fine!
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Short of kissing you.
Mr. MORGAN. Also fine!
Mr. PECORA. Tell us, please, Mr. Morgan, how you understood that

the Government was to set aside in a special account 90 percent of
the collections from the pledged revenues until the amount so set
aside should equal the amount required in each year for the payment
of principal and interest on the serial certificates, if, as a matter oi
fact, those pledged moneys, so called, were commingled with general
accounts and funds? You can make your answer to that as a banker,
as a lawyer, or in any other role that you wish to assume.

Mr. MORGAN. AS a practical matter, Mr. Pecora, I have thought
that that was a weakness in the contract, and I went to Habana
a month after the receipt of this letter and made an arrangement
with the Cuban Government whereby that was amended—not the
contract was amended but the arrangement was amended.

Mr. PECORA. And when you say that you think that is a weak-
ness of the contract, you are criticizing the legal work of this great
lawyer Cartaya and this great lawyer Bustamante, as well as law-
yers that I know were able and eminent in the personality of the
members of the firm of Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern.

Mr. MORGAN. I did not answer as a legal matter, but exclusively
as a practical matter.

Mr. PECORA. Bear in mind that this contract was approved by
these legal gentlemen.

Mr. MORGAN. Legally, I am advised that
Mr. WILLIAMS. May I make a statement here?
Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. MORGAN. I t is a legal question, and I would like to have Mr.

Williams answer it.
Mr. WILLIAMS. I t goes without saying that the agreement with

the Republic of Cuba created a lien on its revenues and chargedDigitized for FRASER 
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them with the payment of the public-works debt to the extent of the
pledge. I t was contemplated that they would be set aside and
held inviolate for that purpose. That pledge was of revenues to
the extent necessary to meet the payments of principal and inter-
est in the years in which the principal and interest were payable.
You will note that the earliest of these serial certificates matured, as
I recall it, December 31, 1931. This activity of Mr. Rosenthall,
according to his letter, started in December, 1931. In the mean-
time, in July of 1928, there had been a change in the public works
law which permitted the withdrawal of public-works revenues for
the aid of the general budget, probably due to difficulties in connec-
tion with balancing their budget. As to that I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Was that change agreed to by the Chase interests?
Mr. WILLIAMS. That change was not.
Mr. PECORA. Did it oppose the making of that change?
Mr. WILLIAMS. We did not oppose the passage of the law. In

fact, the law was passed before we had any knowledge of it, but
we did oppose at any time the diversion of any moneys pledged as
security for this debt. In 1931 you will find that Mr. Rosenthall
became active. The purpose of his becoming active was to make
doubly sure that these revenues were not diverted to other pur-
poses in any way, shape, or form which might jeopardize the pay-
ment of these serial certificates.

Mr. PECORA. When were any steps taken to make that doubly sure?
Mr. WILLIAMS. In December, 1931, was the first evidence I ever had

of it. I did not know that there were any diversions prior to that
time. In fact if there were I never heard of them. His object at
that time was to bring about an arrangement with the Cuban Govern-
ment under which they would deposit these moneys with the Chase
bank itself so as to get them in its possession and take them out
of the possession of the officials there, and the whole object of that
was to make doubly sure that these revenues would be applied to
the purposes intended. In the meantime, in the prior years, they
met their payments of interest when due. There were no maturing
installments of principal at all. And after they had met their
obligations in each year under the agreement they were entitled to
use the balance of these revenues for public-works purposes, or be-
tween 1928 and the time that they commenced to make these deposits,
for general-budget purposes under this law. In other words, after
they met their obligations to us in a year we could not hold the bal-
ance of the public-works revenues. They were available for the
public-works program.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean they were made so available by this amend-
ment to the public-works law that was passed in 1928 some time?

Mr. WILLIAMS. NO ; under the agreement with us if they satisfied
the requirements in a particular year and there should be any balance
of the public-works revenues available they could use those revenues
for public-works construction. We did not tie up the excess of the
public-works revenues in other words.

Mr. PECORA. Following the situation disclosed by this memoran-
dum of May 21, 1929, the second paragraph of which I have read
into the record, did the participants in the underwriting group,
namely, the Chase National Bank, the Chase Securities Corporation,
Blair & Co., the Continental National Bank & Trust Co., and the
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Equitable Trust Co. have a meeting or conference in which a dis-
cussion was had about the financial situation in Cuba with respect
to the meeting of the payments under these serial certificates ?

Mr. MORGAN. What date do you refer to, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. I have not referred to any specific date. I said fol-

lowing May 1929.
Mr. MORGAN. There were various conferences in the autumn of that

year. Possibly immediately after this letter. I do not know.
There were conferences.

Mr. PECORA. Was such a conference held on October 24, 1929?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. I have a memorandum of that.
Mr. PECXXRA. And have you a memorandum bearing that date en-

titled " Cuban Financing " which refers to such a conference ?
Mr. MORGAN. I have.
Mr. PECORA. IS that memorandum signed by C. P. Anderson?
Mr. MORGAN. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. Anderson? That is, the Mr. Anderson

referred to as the signer of this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. He was then second vice president of the Securities

Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such memorandum. Will you be good enough to look at
it and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of the original memoran-
dum [handing same to Mr. Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examing same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Memorandum for files, Cuban financing. Dated Oct. 24, 1929,

signed " C. P. Anderson" was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit 48, of Oct. 25, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA (reading Committee Exhibit No. 48 of Oct. 25,1933):

MEMORANDUM FOR FILES—CUBAN FINANCING

OCTOBER 24, 1929.
At a meeting of the group held this morning, discussions took place regard-

ing recent advices from Cuba to the effect that the Government were most
anxious to have the bankers refrain from making an additional issue of
certificates, and were now desirous of going ahead on the basis of a long-term
issue for $60,000,000 principal amount plus a credit of $20,000,000.

The total requirements of the Government have apparently been reduced
from $125,000,000 to $100,000,000. This money would be provided as follows:
$20,000,00 of certificates now outstanding in the hands of the public; $30,000,000
of certificates held by the bankers, which would be replaced by a like amount
of long-term bonds; $30,000,000 of new money represented by long-term bonds
and the new credit of $20,000,000.

The group decided tentatively that it would now be possible to make an
offering of $60,000,000 of 5% percent bonds; idea of offering price about 98;
spread 5 points. It was felt that it might be necessary to make this a 4-point
spread to the Government but that by turning in at par the certificates now
held, or in some other way, this spread could be increased to 5 points.

The continental markets could probably take somewhere between 5 and 10
million dollars of the long term bonds, which would not leave an excessive
amount for this market.

Upon receipt of a letter from Dr. Cartaya containing details on the Govern-
ment's plan, which is expected tomorrow, another meeting of the group will
be called.
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On the new credit of $20,000,000 a decision must be arrived at as to how
this is to be allocated; whether it is to be taken by Chase and Blair or divided
in some way among the group.

O. P. ANDEKSON.

Mr. PECORA. IS it fair to assume, Mr. Morgan, in the light of the
statements embodied in this memorandum that between May 192£
and October 1929 the banking group had come to the conclusion
that the best way of dealing with the serial certificates, including
the $20,000,000 worth that had been sold to the public and the
$30,000,000 that remained in the hands of the group, would be by
refunding them through the issuance of long term bonds ?

Mr. MORGAN. Did you say including the $20,000,000 in the hands
of the public?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I assume so from this letter.
Mr. PECORA. And there were various other conferences among the

members of the group in which this general refunding plan was
discussed, were there ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The idea being to relieve the Cuban Government of

the burden of these rapidly approaching maturities for the serial
certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. Exactly.
Mr. PECORA. And at the same time enable the Cuban Government

to go ahead with its public-works program to some extent?
Mr. MORGAN. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. Did those discussions lead to the making of a definite

proposal on the subject on behalf of the group to the Cuban Gov-
ernment?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When was such a proposal first submitted to the

Cuban Government, so far as you know?
Mr. MORGAN. I should say January, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that time do you know whether Mr. Barr.

who then was vice president of the Chase, had caused a letter
to be sent marked " Confidential" to Mr. Henry W. Catlin, who then
was down in Habana, Cuba, which letter bears date December 7,
1929?

Mr. MORGAN. I have a copy of that letter.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic re-

production of that letter. Will you be good enough to look at it
and tell me whether it is a true and correct copy of the letter in
question? (Handing same to Mr. Morgan.)

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask to have it spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Letter from Eobert I. Barr to Henry W. Catlin, dated Dec. 7,

1929, was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit 49
of Oct. 25, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This is marked " Committee Exhibit No. 49 " and is as
follows [reading]:

175541—33—PT 5 28
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DECEMBER 7, 1929.

[Confidential]

Mr. HENRY W. CATXJN,

SevUta-BiUmore Hotel,
Halana, Cuba.

DEAB HENRY: There is an active short-term security market here now and
we are able to sell the serial certificates which we hold in portfolio. Our
associates and ourselves feel strongly that we should sell the certificates
prior to the holiday lull in the market, which means they should be offered
not later than December 17, unless we can immediately make an agreement
with the Cuban Government for long-term bonds to an amount and on a basis
now possible in this market.

We and our associates feel strongly that the best we can now do on a long-
term basis is to offer $40,000,000 of 5%-percent bonds, maturing June 30,
1945, redeemable as an entirety at 105 and for sinking fund at par and to
be amortized in equal installments over the 10-year period from 1935 to 1945
The total authorized amount of bonds of this character to be $80,000,000 and
all to be secured by a first lien on 90 percent of the public-works taxes subject
only to the $20,000,000 of serial certificates now in the hands of the public.

We feel we could purchase the first $40,000,000 of the bonds at 98 less 4
points, or 94 percent of the face amount, and that we should have an option
on the remaining $40,000,000, in whole or in part

Mr. MORGAN. 98, Mr. Pecora. Excuse me.
Mr. PECORA. 98?
Mr. MORGAN. Less 4 points.
Mr. PECORA. This is a photostatic reproduction of the carbon copy,

and the typing is pretty pale.
Mr. MORGAN. Well, the arithmetic would indicate that that is it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. That is right; 98. Thank you for the cor-

rection. [Continuing reading:]
and that we should have an option on the remaining $40,000,000, in whole or
in part for, say, 1 year at the same price, except that if we exercise the
option and offer any bonds above 98, the Government to receive in addition one
lialf of the amount above 98 on any such bonds so offered. The proceeds of the
first $40,000,000 of bonds to be applied toward the retirement at par and
accrued interest of the serial certificates and work certificates held in portfolio.

We realize here that for the Cuban Government to give an option to any
group of bankers represents at least political difficulties. It is not our pur-
pose in suggesting an option to put the Cuban Government into an embarrassing
position or to put us in a position of controlling the business. Our purpose
in mentioning this is to meet the views as expressed by Dr. Cartaya and
yourself to me, that the President is anxious to know how much his total
required financing wiU probably cost him.

We are confident that we can provide the Cuban Government with the
additional funds they require, but any group of bankers, in our opinion, today
cannot make a future commitment or any commitment on financing to be
required some time in the future.

At the same time, we would grant a credit to the Government for $20,000,000
for 1 year against work certificates secured in the same way as the bonds
on the public-work taxes for 1 percent commission and interest at 1 percent
above the rediscount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York then
current, but such interest rate to be not less than 5 percent.

This credit to be reduced to the extent that option bonds are sold and the
proceeds of any option bonds sold are to be applied toward the payment
of any work certificates outstanding under the credit.

The foregoing is a rough summary of the plan which does not attempt to
cover all the details, but I think it will be sufficient to enable you to ascertain
if the Government would be willing to now proceed with this financing on the
general basis outlined above.

The plan defers the short maturities except the $20,000,000 of serial certifi-
cates in the bands of the public, thus releasing the public-work taxes from
amortization charges until 1935 except such $20,000,000; gives to the Govern-
ment a credit of $20,000,000, and places the Government in a position to sell
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$40,000,000 additional bonds to retire the credit and provide additional public-
works financing.

Of course, what I am trying to do in this letter is to give you and Dr.
Oartaya a picture of the situation. It is needless for me to say that we have
-done everything haimanly possible to protect the Cuban Government and assist
them in carrying out their public-works program. We cannot expect the
syndicate to continue to carry $40,000,000 of short-term notes any longer, and
something must be done immediately. If the Government is interested in
principle in this suggestion and is willing to trust its bankers for the future
I will come to Cuba immediately to negotiate the matter.

I am sending this letter by air mail so that it should reach you Monday
morning. Please telephone me as soon as possible Monday the reaction and
views of the Government on the subject.

With best regards to you and my very dear friend, Dr. Cartaya,
Sincerely yours,

ROBERT I. BARB, Vice President.

Mr. PECORA. In the opening sentence of this letter you will observe
the statement:

There is an .active short-term security market here now and we are able
to sell the serial certificates which we hold in portfolio.

That referred to the $30,000,000 worth of the serial certificates
that have already been discussed and which were held by the bankers
dn their portfolio; does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, the bankers at that time, knowing

what the financial situation in Cuba was, felt that they were in a
position to sell this $30,000,000 of serial certificates also to the public;
did they?

Mr. MORGAN. Plus the amount of the deferred-payment works
certificates then in hand.

Mr. PECORA. Which amounted to $10,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the $10,000,000 represented by the first stage

of this whole financing?
Mr. MORGAN. Which they were entitled to draw under the credit.

I t had not all been utilized at that time.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the bankers having already sold in Octo-

ber of 1929 and in January of 1929 a total of $20,000,000 of these
serial certificates to the public, and having learned between May
1929 and December 7, 1929, about the financial condition of Cuba,
were apparently thinking in December 1929 of unloading the other
$30,000,000 of those serial certificates on the public, were they not?

Mr. MORGAN. I take exception to " unloading " and to " the finan-
cial condition in Cuba " in that question. I t is the whole matter,
Mr. Pecora, the financing of the public-works program and the com-
plicated maturities or the bunched maturities, and so on, to which you
have already accurately referred.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Barr when he wrote this confidential letter to
Mr. Catlin simply said in the opening sentence [reading] :

There is an active short-term security market here now and we are able
to sell the serial certificates which we hold in portfolio.
The serial certificates there referred to were these $30,000,000, were
they not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; which we had retained at the request of the
<Cuban Government.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you think they could have sold those $30,000,000
of serial certificates to the public if they had told the public all they
knew at that time about the financial situation in Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do?
Mr. MORGAN. I have not seen anything in the record that would

make it impossible.
Mr. PEOORA. YOU think the public was that gullible, do you?
Mr. MORGAN. Of course I will not respond to that, Mr. recora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not think it would have required the posses-

sion of the quality of gullibility on the part of the public to have
purchased those certificates if their offer had been accompanied with
a statement of the financial situation in Cuba as it was then known
to the bankers?

Mr. MORGAN. I cannot answer a question of that sort.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you might be right. The public might have

bought them. I do not know. Now was there any reply made in
writing to this letter of December 7,1929, addressed by Mr. Barr to
Mr. Catlin?

Mr. MORGAN. I have no record of a reply.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any telephone conversation that you know

of or which is referred to in any of the thousand records you have^
before you that followed upon the receipt of this letter by Mr.
Catlin?

Mr. MORGAN. I know of none.
Mr. PECORA. DO you find among your records a memorandum

addressed to Mr. Wiggin by one who signs himself " H. G. F."*
which bears date January 21, 1930, with respect to this Cuban
financing? I refer you to a document marked 56-51.

Mr. MORGAN. While I am looking for this, Mr. Pecora, I would
like to say that the public-works revenues at the time that Mr. Barr
made this statement were still running

Mr. PECORA. NO ; please do not interrupt this line of examination,
Mr. Morgan.

Mr. MORGAN. Well, that goes to your question.
Mr. PECORA. Please do not interrupt this line of examination.

Make a note of it and put it into the record later. I do not want
to be disturbed any more by you in my line of examination of you..

Mr. MORGAN. Well, it is pertinent to this question.
Mr. PECORA. Have you found such a memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a j)hotostatic copy

thereof. Will you please look at it and tell me if it is a true and
correct copy or the memorandum in question (handing same to
Mr. Morgan) ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Memorandum addressed to Mr. Wiggin, dated Jan. 21, 1930,

signed " H.G.F." was received in evidence and marked " Committee
Exhibit 50 of Oct. 25,1933.")
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Mr. PECORA. Before I read it into the record, Mr. Morgan, let
me ask you: Who is the gentleman who signed this memorandum by
the initials "H.G.F."?

Mr. MORGAN. Halstead G. Freeman.
Mr. PECORA. Was he connected with either the Chase Bank or the

Chase Securities Corporation?
Mr. MORGAN. He was president of the Chase Securities Corpora-

tion.
Mr. PECORA. President?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The memorandum reads as follows (reading Com-

mittee Exhibit No. 50 of Oct. 25,1933):
JANUARY 21, 1930.

Mr. WIGGIN: Barr telephoned that he has made the following arrangement
In Cuba, which is a firm arrangement from them but does not become firm by
the group until the contract is actually signed by the group. The group is
sending Bisbee and Batchelder down tonight to work out the contract.

The Government repurchases from us at par the $30,000,000 short-term bonds
which we now have on hand and takes over at par the amount used of the
present $10,000,000 credit, approximately $8,000,000. We agree to purchase
from them $40,000,000 5% -percent 15-year bonds at 95 and a banking credit is
given to the Government of $20,000,000 for 1 year at 5% percent at an opening
commission of 1 percent. This credit now becomes a 4-4 account, Chase, Banc-
america Blair, Equitable Trust, and Continental Illinois Bank & Trust each
have one quarter. We also have preference on $40,000,000 additional bonds for
1 year which, if exercised, would retire the credit. This 1-year credit will be
immediately available after signing of the contract, drawings to be made against
work certificates as the work is completed, as in the present credit. On the
present credit Chase Bank has been carrying Blair. There is no commitment
to do this under the new arrangement. Mr. Barr expects to be back on Friday.

H. G. F.
cc for Mr. McCain.
Mr. PECORA. This memorandum, based upon advices received from

Mr. Barr by telephone from Cuba, indicates that by January 21,1930,
definite arrangements based upon oral understanding had been
made by Mr. Barr in behalf of the bankers with the Cuban Govern-
ment for the issuance of $80,000,000 of 15-year 5% percent bonds,
does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. The arrangements applied to $40,000,000, Mr. Pecora.
The remaining

Mr. PECORA. But with an option on another $40,000,000 given
to the Chase?

Mr. MORGAN. Up to a certain time?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I mean, the general arrangements involved an issu-

ance of ultimately $80,000,000 worth of bonds, of which $40,000,000
ivere first to be issued?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And out of the proceeds derived from the sale of

this first $40,000,000 of 15-year bonds this arrangement provided
in substance that the $30,000,000 worth of serial certificates held
by the bankers and which did not mature until after the $20,000,000
of certificates sold to the public were first to be paid?

Mr. MORGAN. That is correct. But I should like to call your at-
tention to the fact that the certificates already in the hands of the
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public remained as a first lien. Future financing was to operate as
a second lien.

Mr. PECORA. But payment is better than a first, second, or third
lien all put together, isn't it?

Mr. MORGAN (continuing). And at the same time the banks put
up a supplemental $20,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. But, I say, payment is better than a first, second,
third, or even a tenth lien, isn't it?

Mr. MORGAN (continuing). Under precisely the same terms.
Mr. PECORA. But, I say, payment of certificates is better than a

lien for their payment, isn't it? I t is better than a dozen liens for
future payment, isn't it ?

Mr. MORGAN. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Why, do you mean to say that you would rather

have a lien than actual payment?
Mr. MORGAN. If they are good, and when earning me 6 percent or

5% percent and are repaid, I think they are good. I t is a good
investment, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we will find out how good an investment it
turns out to be.

Mr. MORGAN. Very good.
Mr. PECORA. And those are bonds that you say are now selling at

about 30?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; those are certificates which have been paid.
Mr. PECORA. Why was the arrangement made to take care of $30,-

000,000 serial certificates which the bankers still held and which were
not to mature until the maturities of the $20,000,000 sold to the pub-
lic, why was such an arrangement made to take care of those $30,-
000,000 certificates first? '

Mr. MORGAN. Because the certificates in the hands of the public
were not callable under the terms of the contract.

Mr. PECORA. Were the certificates in the hands of the bankers call-
able before their date ?

Mr. MORGAN. They could agree to it.
Mr. PECORA. But were they callable according to the terms and

conditions of the certificates themselves?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, but they could
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Were they callable under the agreement

under which all those $50,000,000 of certificates were issued?
Mr. MORGAN. . They could be altered by agreement.
Mr. PECORA. But I am asking you: Were they callable under the

agreement?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; I said no, they were not.
Mr. PECORA. And in that respect the $30,000,000 of certificates held

by the bankers were the same as the $20,000,000 held by the public,.
I mean so far as their being callable prior to the date of maturity
was concerned?

Mr. MORGAN. With the essential difference that the bankers were
entirely in possession of the total, whereas the public ownership was
very widely scattered.

Mr. PECORA. And with the further exception and essential differ-
ence that the public did not know anything about those arrange-
ments until after they were consummated, and the bankers
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know because thev effected the arrangements. That is a further
difference, isn't its

Mr. MORGAN. The implication of that question, Mr. Pecora, I
think is not fair.

Mr. PECORA. I do not care whether it is fair or not; is it correct?
Mr. MORGAN. Will you repeat it and I will try to answer it exactly^
Mr. PECORA. Let the committee reporter read the question.
(Which was done.)
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; that is correct. The feature of the whole thing

was the understanding and the time of payment.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say about the feature of the whole

thing?
Mr. MORGAN. I t was a spreading of maturities into a longer period

so that they would relieve this series of bunched maturities, which
proved ultimately to be very difficult to handle.

Mr. PECORA. But the bankers' certificates, all, although not matur-
ing until later, were to be paid ahead of the public's certificates.
There is no doubt about that, is there?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, subsequent to January 21, 1930, there was a

formal agreement entered into between this so-called "group of
bankers" and the Cuban Government with respect to this 15-year
issue of bonds that were referred to in this memorandum marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 50, October 25,1933."

Mr. MORGAN. YOU are asking to have the agreement
Mr. PECORA (interposing). No; I am merely asking for the facts,.

"yes" or " n o " , as to whether an agreement was subsequently
entered into.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On what date?
Mr. MORGAN. February 26, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the agreement that was then

entered into?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it?
Mr. MORGAN. I will find it.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a printed

copy of such an agreement. Kindly look at it and tell me if you
can identify it as a true and correct copy of the agreement in
question.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, Mr. Chairman, but in view of the

length of the agreement I think we might dispense with spread-
ing it in full on the record. I will refer to such portions thereof
as may be necessary for purposes of examination.

The CHAIRMAN. Was it printed in the hearings held by the
Finance Committee of the Senate?

Mr. PECORA. I have no recollection, Mr. Chairman, of its having
been so printed.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let it be admitted and marked as an ex-
hibit, but it will not be spread on the record.

(A printed agreement dated Jan. 21, 1930, between a group of
bankers and the Cuban Government, was marked " Committee Ex*
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hibit No. 51, Oct. 25, 1933 ", but by direction of the Chairman will
not be printed in this record.)

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, the serial certificates
Mr. PECORA (interposing). One moment, please. Mr. Chairman,

1 find that that agreement was printed in full in the minutes of
hearings before the Senate Committee on Finance, Seventy-second
Congress. I t appears at page 1998, part 4.

The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received and marked as an exhibit in
our hearing, but will not be reprinted.

Mr. MORGAN. The serial certificates to which you have just re-
ferred as being held by the bankers were to be paid from funds

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Paid from what?
Mr. MORGAN. From funds to be provided by the bankers in the

purchase of long-term bonds. And it was, therefore, in effect a
refunding operation.

Mr. PECORA. They were to be paid by funds to be supplied by the
bankers, but those bankers were, in turn, to sell those bonds to the
public and be reimbursed for their outlay to the Cuban Govern-
ment; is that it?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct \ while simultaneously
Mr. PECORA (interposing). So that ultimately the ones that paid

the freight were the public?
Mr. MORGAN (continuing). While the bankers simultaneously fur-

nished $20,000,000 from their money in the bankers' credit.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, we will go into the details of that this after-

noon. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that we take a recess now until
2 o'clock.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will stand in recess until 2
o'clock this afternoon.

(Thereupon at 12:55 p.m., Wednesday, Oct. 25, 1933, the sub-
committee recessed until 2 p.m. the same aay.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Upon the expiration of the noon recess the hearing was resumed
at 2 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF SHEPABD MORGAN—Besumed

Mr. PECORA. At the time of recess at the end of the forenoon ses-
sion today there was put into the record printed copy of the loan
agreement between the Republic of Cuba and the Chase National
Bank of the city of New York, dated February 26,1930. That is the
agreement under the terms and provisions of which some 15-year
5%-percent bonds were issued by the Government of Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In this instance the contracting party with the Cuban

Government was the Chase National Bank, not the Securities
Corporation ?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct. That is true also of each of the others, Mr.
Pecora.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2715

Mr. PECORA. And did the members of the group which took over
the $50,000,000 worth of serial certificates in 1928 also participate
in the same proportions in the flotation of the bonds that were
issued under this agreement of February 26, 1930?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were there anv other participants in this bond issue

besides those already named?
Mr. MORGAN. Merely subparticipants.
Mr. PECORA. And to whom were those subdivisions allocated?
Mr. MORGAN. The group to which you refer were the managers

of the selling group.
Mr. PECORA. Then did that group organize a so-called "selling

group " to distribute these bonds?
Mr. MORGAN. The selling group was composed of more than 600

banks and investment dealers throughout the United States, Europe,
and Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. Was that selling group managed by the so-called
"managing group" which consisted of the participants already
named with regard to the $50,000,000 worth of serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN (after conferring with associates). Yes.
Mr. PECORA. These 600-odd participants of the so-called " selling n

group consisted of banks, financial institutions, and investment deal-
ers throughout the country?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And through their agency were all of the $40,000,000

worth of bonds that were first issued under this agreement of Feb-
ruary 26, 1930, distributed and sold to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. Dillon, Eead & Co. were given a special participa-
tion of a million and a half.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the question was more general that that. The
question was, did all the members of this selling group of 600 or
more participants succeed in distributing and selling to the public the
entire issue of $40,000,000 par value of 15-year bonds?

Mr. MORGAN. The record shows that they did.
Mr. PECORA. At what price were they offered and sold to the

public?
Mr. MORGAN. Ninety-eight.
Mr. PECORA. At what price did the original group acquire these

bonds from the Cuban Government?
Mr. MORGAN. At 95.
Mr. PECORA. SO there was a 3-point spread?
Mr. MORGAN. A 3-point spread.
Mr. PECORA. Did the original group also obtain a commission from

the Cuban Government?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much?
Mr. MORGAN. A conversion privilege. I t was a conversion com-

mission.
Mr. PECORA. What did it amount to ? How much did it amount to

in dollars and cents, if you can give it to us?
Mr. MORGAN. In dollars and cents? [After conferring with as-

sociates:] I t was a conversion commission of 1.80 on $50,000,000*
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of serial certificates already sold—$30,000,000, excuse me. $540,000
would be an answer in dollars and cents.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the prospectus which was issued
by this group, that is, by the original group, when these $40,000,000
bonds were offered to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a prospectus. Will you kindly look at it and tell me
if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of the prospectus
which was so issued by the original group offering these bonds to
the public?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of prospectus dated February, 1930, covering $40,000,-

000 Republic of Cuba public works 5y2 sinking fund gold bonds was
thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit 52, October 25, 1933",
and appears in part 4 of printed hearings bexore Senate Finance
Committee, Jan. 27, 1932, beginning at p. 2024.)

Mr. PECORA. I notice that in this prospectus which has been
marked " Committee's Exhibit 52 " in evidence, there is no mention
made with respect to the revenues and the expenditures of the
Republic of Cuba. Do you observe that?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why no mention was made of those

revenues and expenditures in this prospectus?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Was it because the expenditures exceeded the reve-

nues?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not the fact is at this time

the expenditures did exceed the revenues?
Mr. MORGAN. In the preceding year, yes; they did.
Mr. PECORA. By how much?
Mr. MORGAN. $7,440,000, according to my best figure. I presume

we understand that we are talking about total reyenues ?
Mr. PECORA. Total revenues and total expenditures.
Mr. MORGAN. Including debt?
Mr. PECORA. Including everything.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; that is our best figure.
Mr. PECORA. Those figures relate to what fiscal year?
Mr. MORGAN. Fiscal year ended June 30, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. That was the preceding fiscal year?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What were the total revenues shown for that fiscal

year?
Mr. MORGAN. If you prefer to have me give you the figures from

the stock exchange listing application or
Mr. PECORA. Give me the figures from any source that you can take

them from.
Mr. MORGAN. All right. I will give you the figures that were the

basis for my last statement; $86,765,000.
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Mr. PECORA. Those are the expenditures, are they not?
Mr. MORGAN. Was that what you asked me?
Mr. PECORA. I asked you for the revenues and the expenditures.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; the revenues $79,325,000.
Mr. PECORA. And the expenditures $86,765,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; a deficit of $7,440,000.
Mr. PECORA. A S a banker, Mr. Morgan, don't you think that in-

formation of that sort would be useful to the investing public in
determining whether or not the bonds that are offered to them are
.a sound investment?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, I have been thinking about that, and I
liave been trying to put myself back into the situation of 1930. The
situation as it then existed was that the Republic of Cuba had an
unimpaired debt record; that these bonds which were being offered
were not related directly to the budget; the budget was, to be sure,
a back log to be made use of only in case of necessity; that the
-specific security for this issue were the pledged revenues in the
public-works fund; that the payment on debt in and about this same
period was sufficient to account rather more than for the deficit in
the budget.

For those reasons I think the makers of this prospectus, that is to
say, the Secretary of the Treasury of the Republic of Cuba

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Wait—when you say that do you mean
that this prospectus was prepared by the Secretary of the Treasury
of the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. No; I do not mean that. I mean the authority upon
-which this information was published.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the source from which you got the data
set forth in the prospectus, do you not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes—was justified in omitting that figure. I t was
not necessarily a material figure. I t was a matter of choice.

Mr. PECORA. Choice on whose part? The banker's choice or the
public's choice?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not know that, personally.
Mr. PECORA. The public had no choice about what was put in this

prospectus, did it?
Mr. MORGAN. The choice of the people who prepared the pros-

pectus.
Mr. PECORA. They represented the issuers, whose names appear

at the bottom of the circular as follows: Chase Securities Corpora-
tion; Equitable Corporation of New York: Bancamerica Blair Cor-
poration; and the Continental Illinois Co., Inc.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the question I asked you was this, in substance.

As a banker do you not think that the public, when it was invited to
.subscribe for these Republic of Cuba bonds, was entitled to know
what the facts were with regard to the revenues and the expendi-
tures of the Republic of Cuba for the preceding fiscal year?

Mr. MORGAN. I am disposed to think that that, taken by itself,
would have given a misleading impression.

Mr. PECORA. I t would have informed the public that the expen-
ditures exceeded the revenues by nearly 10 percent, would it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; but at the same time
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Mr. PECORA. And that fact would not have favorably impressed
any prospective purchaser of these bonds, would it?

Mr. MORGAN. At the same time, if I had been drawing the circu-
lar, I would have stated, for the sake of the information to the
public, that the debt of Cuba had come down during that same
year by a little better than $6,000,000, that is to say, practically off-
setting this deficit figure.

Mr. PECORA. What was the answer? I did not get the first part
of it.

The CHAIRMAN. The debt had been reduced $6,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. The reduction of the debt does not counteract the

fact that the expenditures exceeded the revenues by nearly 10 percent
of the revenues for the preceding fiscal year, does it?

Mr. MORGAN. I should think it was perhaps even a more material
fact, from the standpoint of the bondholder, than the current rev-
enues and expenditures of the Eepublic.

Mr. PECORA. Was the reduction of the debt referred to in this
prospectus?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then, why was not the fact referred to in the pros-

pectus that the expenditures exceeded the revenues by nearly 10
percent for the preceding fiscal year?

Mr. MORGAN. I have stated that to my best knowledge, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What is your answer?
Mr. MORGAN. Would the stenographer read my answer?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; just restate it. That will save us time.
Mr. MORGAN. Very good. That the record of the Republic in

meeting its public obligations had been unimpaired; that the rev-
enues which were the security of this issue were stated in detail, and
were not the revenues that you refer to.

Mr. PECORA. Does that complete your answer?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you, then, in the circulars or prospectuses

which were issued in October 1928 and in January 1929, when the
$20,000,000 worth of serial certificates were offered to the public^
make mention of the expenditures and the revenues of the Eepublic
of Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. I t wag then regarded as a material fact.
Mr. PECORA. When did it cease to be a material fact? Or let me

put it this way. Did it cease to be a material fact when the expendi-
tures exceeded the revenues by nearly 10 percent?

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; but it would have required a much longer pro-
spectus, Mr. Pecora, in order to have set up the picture with complete
accuracy.

Mr. PECORA. Just two or three lines added to the prospectus would
have served to inform the public that the expenditures exceeded the
revenues by nearly 10 percent, would it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; and, at the same time, you would have to $ay
by what amount the public debt had been retired.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said by what amount the public debt had been
retired.

Mr. MORGAN. Not in that year, I think.
Mr. PECORA. In 1930 you did, did you not?
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Mr. MORGAN. I t stated what the debt was at the turn of the
fiscal year in 1928-29, but it did not say how much it had been
reduced that year.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I now notice that there is now pres-
ent in this room a gentleman whom we subpenaed yesterday when
we learned he was in Washington. I refer to Mr. James C. Stewart.
With your permission I will suspend the examination of the present
witness and ask that Mr. Stewart be sworn, so that I may examine
him.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be done. Will you come around, Mr.
Stewart? Stand aside a little while, Mr. Morgan. I understand this
will not take very long. Mr. Stewart wants to return to New York.

TESTIMONY OP JAMES C. STEWAET, NEW YORK

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. STEWART. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Before I proceed with the examination of Mr. Stew-

art, Mr. Chairman, may I call to your attention the fact that im-
mediately after the termination of the forenoon session today there
was handed to me by Mr. Martin Conboy, attorney representing
Mr. Wiggin, the following written statement, which has since been
made public, and which I think ought to be made part of this record,
so I will read it into the record now. [Beading:]

NEW YORK CITT, October 24, 1988.
To the Board of Directors of the Chase National Bank of the City of New York,

New York, N.Y.
GENTLEMEN: At the time of the agreement to pay me annual compensation

of $100,000 it was believed to be in the best interests of the bank. As that
agreement has been criticized, I beg to request that it be terminated.

Yours sincerely,
ALBERT H. WIGGIN.

Now, Mr. Stewart, will you kindly give your full name and ad-
dress to the reporter?

Mr. STEWART. James C. Stewart, 230 Park Avenue, New York.
Mr. PECORA.. Are you now actively engaged in business ?
Mr. STEWART. I am.
Mr. PECORA. What is the nature of that business, please?
Mr. STEWART. In the general construction business.
Mri PECORA. HOW long have you been engaged in that business,

Mr. Stewart?
Mr. STEWART. Forty-five years, I guess.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever become familiar with a certain public-

works program instituted by the Government of the Republic of
Cuba under an act passed on July 15, 1925, called the public-works
law?

Mr. STEWART. I have no reference to the number of the act, but
we did become familiar with the project that was being considered
at the time, namely, the building of a highway from the Province
of Pinar del Rio, through various other provinces, down to Santiago.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the highway commonly called the Central
Highway?

Mr. STEWART. I think so.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stewart, when did you first become interested:
in that project?

Mr. STEWART. For several days, probably, or maybe for several:
weeks, we saw articles in the paper about the contemplated project
in Cuba, and we had—I think we made some inquiry, whether it was-
by letter, or in some manner, to find that they were going to build
a highway down there.

Mr. PECORA. When that project was brought to your notice, did
you give it any study of any kind, with a view of submitting pro-
posals to the Cuban Government?

Mr. STEWART. We did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall in what year you undertook that study?
Mr. STEWART. I think it was 1926 or 1927.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with that study did you come in con-

tact with or have any communication with a man known â  M. A.
Coroalles ?

Mr. STEWART. I met him; yes. He was assistant engineer in some
capacity there.

Mr. PECORA. Down in Cuba?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Assistant engineer in some governmental division or

department ?
Mr. STEWART. Yes; I understand so.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of what you learned by your study of

that project, did you have any correspondence or communication
with any banking interests in reference to it?

Mr. STEWART. I did.
Mr. PECORA. With whom?
Mr. STEWART. If I may say, after getting the subpena that I got

last night, and reading somewhat in the paper about this thing, I
jotted down on a memorandum here my memory on the subject.

Mr. PECORA. YOU may refresh your memory as much as you
please by reference to anything that will serve to refresh it. Go
ahead, Mr. Stewart.

Mr. STEWART. May I read this?
Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. STEWART. This is dated Washington, D.C., October 25.

[Beading:]
On my return to my hotel last night, I found myself being summoned to

appear before the Senate Banking Committee this morning at 10:30 a.m., and
in the morning papers I read that some reference is made to the Chase loans
in Cuba.

I know nothing whatever concerning the Chase loans in Cuba. I have not
been in that country since 1926 or 1927. My first visit to that country was
in 1926, to look over the question of our company making a proposition for
building the Central Highway from the Province of Pinar Del Rio through
into the Province of Santiago. After spending probably about a week there
examining the general situation and making a trip through the country, I
returned to New York and discussed it with the officers of my company and
some friends of mine who are associated with some banking houses, and it
was decided that we would take some engineers and estimators down to Cuba
and make a figure on the probable cost of the work, a thorough investigation
of the conditions over the route which had been staked out, and make approxi-
mate estimates of the various quantities of material which had to be moved
or put in place, all leading up to the question of building a concrete highway.
Our estimated cost of this, if my memory serves me correctly, was some
$146,000,000 for 200 or 250 kilometers of highway, and it was estimated that
it would probably take some 3 years to complete the work.Digitized for FRASER 
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We found on inquiry that one of the requirements in connection with the
securing of the contract was that there would be a 10 per cent retention until
the work was completed, which, on the above-mentioned figure, would repre-
sent $14,000,000 which had to be held back until the highway was completed
and accepted. The question was discussed if certain portions of the work,,
when completed, could not be accepted and paid for in full, and the reply
was " No ", that the work would only be accepted when completed as a whole.

After discussing this financial situation with two or three of the young men-
I had with me, we considered it inadvisable for us to accept a contract with
such a high percentage of hold-back. I communicated this fact to our New
York office. We, however, later decided to make a proposition subject to a
mutually satisfactory contract, which was done, as a proposition. Our proposi-
tion was not accepted by the Government, who temporarily postponed any fur-
ther action in the matter.

However, about 30 days later we were asked to return to Cuba and make a
proposition on a unit price or percentage basis on the building of the road.

Mr. PECORA. That is on a so-called " cost-plus basis."
Mr. STEWART. Cost plus. [Continuing reading:]
This we did. However, this proposition met the similar fate of the first,

and we returned to New York.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stewart, will you be good enough to let me have
the typewritten statement you just read, so that I may be guided by
it in asking you some questions ?

Mr. STEWART. Certainly [handing paper to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA. In this statement you say, in part [reading] :
After spending probably about a week there examining the general situation

and making a trip through the country, I returned to New York and discussed
it with the officers of my company and some friends of mine who are associated
with some banking houses.

Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. With what banking houses were those friends of youra

associated?
Mr. STEWART. Blair & Co. was the only one.
Mr. PECORA. Did you thereafter discuss it not only with repre-

sentatives of Blair & Co., who were friends of yours, but with repre-
sentatives of other banking houses or interests?

Mr. STEWART. NO, I did not.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the gentlemen in Blair & Co. with whom

you discussed the matter?
Mr. STEWART. There was Mr. Henry Lockhart, Hunter Marston,

and I think occasionally Cheever Cowdin, but that was only inter-
mittently.

Mr. PECORA. After that discussion with these banking friends of
yours, you concluded to submit a proposal to the Cuban Government.

Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the hope of being awarded contracts to do all or

part of the construction of thig highway, is that right?
Mr. STEWART. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Your original estimate for the cost of constructing

the highway was something like $146,000,000.
Mr. STEWART. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Did you submit actually a proposal to the Cuban

Government for the construction of the highway?
Mr. STEWART. Yes. We submitted a proposal at the time. I t

was read at a public hearing down there.
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Mr. PECORA. Was that proposal based upon this estimate of about
$146,000,000?

Mr. STEWART. That is it.
Mr. PECORA. Was the proposal accepted or rejected?
Mr. STEWART. Kejected.
Mr. PECORA. Was any competing proposal accepted at that time?
Mr. STEWART. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Or proposals?
Mr. STEWART. There was only one figure by one other concern.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what concern that was?
Mr. STEWART. Warren Bros.
Mr. PECORA. Of Boston?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what their proposal was?
Mr. STEWART. I do not. I heard it read at the time, but I have

no memory of what it is now.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not Warren Bros.' esti-

mate exceeded yours?
Mr. STEWART. Of course, Mr. Pecora, you will understand that

in giving some 250 or 300 kilometers of road—that is, one hundred
and eighty-odd miles—going through various Provinces, we kept
our estimates separate for each Province. I think I did.

Mr. PECORA. But did the gross estimates submitted by Warren
Bros, exceed yours?

Mr. STEWART. I cannot say that from memory now. I do not
think it did.

Mr. PECORA. Was any reason given at the time for the rejection
of these proposals?

Mr. STEWART. That they had not—the general inference was that
they had not concluded the financial arrangements so that they
could enter into a contract.

Mr. PECORA. Thereafter were proposals again asked for by the
Cuban Government for the construction of the central highway?

Mr. STEWART. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after this rejection of the proposal you

have already told us about was the next invitation for the submis-
sion of proposals made by the Cuban Government?

Mr. STEWART. I think it was about 30 days or 6 weeks after
that; shortly after that.

Mr. PECORA. Did you again submit a proposal?
Mr. STEWART. I did.
Mr. PECORA. Were there any competitors who also submitted pro-

posals at that time?
Mr. STEWART. Yes; at that time there were several of them.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the total amount of the cost of the work

that you offered to take the contract for ?
Mr. STEWART. The last proposal ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STEWART. I t was all based on unit prices.
Mr. PECORA. That was a unit price, cost plus ?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What proposal did you submit on that basis?
Mr. STEWART. Well, it was a kind of—I submitted a separate price
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a separate price for shoulders; a separate price for any steel work; a
separate price for any of the bridges, probably—a price per foot.

Mr. PECORA. What was the average profit that your estimate was
submitted on, above cost?

Mr, STEWART. I suppose it figured probably 10 percent, maybe, 1 or
2 percent for some emergency.

Mr. PECORA. At the time this set of proposals was received by
the Cuban Government were any awards made?

Mr. STEWART. Not that I know of. Our proposition at that time
was to make it jointly with a firm of contractors in New York
called Uhlen & Co. They are quite extensive operators all over the
world.

Mr. PECORA. At the time you discussed this project of the Central
Highway with these banking friends of yours did you seek any
financial assistance or cooperation from them with respect to your
proposal in the event that you were awarded a contract?

Mr. STEWART. YOU mean, that they would participate?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; or that they would in any way finance your

operations had you been awarded a contract.
Mr. STEWART. I talked with the Blair Co. about the expense of

going down there, the expense in connection with our going down
and taking some other men down to go over the work. The result
was that I went down and I had 26 or 30 men, engineers and
estimators.

Mr. PECORA. That was for the purpose of making an estimate on
which to base your proposals?

Mr. STEWART. That is it.
Mr. PECORA. My question was somewhat different. What I

wanted to know, Mr. Stewart, was this. Did you at any time, in
discussing this project with your banking friends, do so with a
view of getting them to assist you in financing the contract if you
succeeded in getting a contract?

Mr. STEWART. None whatever.
Mr. PECORA. Did you in the course of your consideration of this

whole project, both on the occasion of the first proposal submitted
by y°u and the second one, come in contact with a man named
Henry Catlin?

Mr. STEWART. I did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you come to meet Catlin? Who brought

him to your attention or notice?
Mr. STEWART. I think that was through a Mr. Guy Currier,

an attorney of Boston. He said he knew Mr. Catlin and that Mr.
Catlin knew the president, Mr. Machado, and that he was president
of the Electric Bond & Share Co. of Cjiba. I think he was vice
president of the same company here in this city; and that if anyone
cared to meet anybody, he would introduce us to him and be helpful
in any way to help us secure the contract.

Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Catlin referred to by anybody in any con-
versation with you as one who, by virtue of his friendship with or
relations with President Machado, might be of help to you in secun-
ing the contract?

Mr. STEWART. I inquired who Mr. Catlin was before I went down.
I didn't know him.
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Mr. PECORA. Was he ever referred to by anybody in communica-
ting with you as one who could be helpful to you in securing the
contract because of his friendship with President Machado or be-
cause of any business! relations he had had with President Machado?

Mr. STEWART. NO ; no, not securing the contract. I was talked to
about his personal relations with Mr. Machado and that he could be
helpful to me if I cared to meet him.

Mr. PECORA. Helpful to you to what end?
Mr. STEWART. In a friendly way of introducion, to bring us in

contact with any of the officers or officials of Cuba. I think through
him I was invited over to the house to lunch two or three times with
the President. I had breakfast with him a couple of times.

Mr. PEOORA. Was Catlin present on those occasions when you were
entertained at the Palace?

Mr. STEWART. I think, on two or three of them he was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were brought to the Palace by Catlin directly,

were you not?
Mr. STEWART. NO; I was brought to the Palace at the invitation

of the President's son-in-law.
Mr PECORA. Was that a man named Obregon?
Mr. STEWART. That is him; yes.
Mr. PECORA. We have heard of him before.
Mr. STEWART. A very handsome fellow.
Mr. PECORA. Who brought you in touch with Obregon, Mr.

Stewart?
Mr. STEWART. I really don't know; I can't answer that.
Mr. PECORA. What was Obregon's business or occupation in

Habana at that time?
Mr. STEWART. YOU mean what was his job?
Mr. PECORA. His job. That is a better way of putting^ it; yes.
Mr. STEWART. Well, I was told that he was the major domo—

whatever that may be in Spanish; I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Major domo where?
Mr. STEWART. Down at the palace.
Mr. PECORA. In the Presidential household ?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was he also connected with any banking institution

at that time; do you remember?
Mr. STEWART. I don't think so; not as long as I was there.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long were you there?
Mr. STEWART. Oh, I suppose I was there during a period all to-

gether of 2 months, maybe.
Mr. PECORA. That was in 1926 or 1927?
Mr. STEWART. I can't say that. I t was either one or the other,

probably. I think I made 3, probably 4 trips to Habana in the
interim.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you make any surveys or examination of the
route of the road, the proposed highway?

Mr. STEWART. The route of the road, Mr. Chairman, was all
staked out, and the Government assigned an engineer to each Prov-
ince to go through the Provinces with our corps of engineers. That
was the engineers assigned, four or five men; and they traveled over
every foot of the right oi way by ox-cart, automobile, or wagon,
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or walked over it, in any way that they could get over it. During
that interval they investigated the possible places we could start a
quarry to get out our rock for building the roadbed, and where to
find sand or gravel, and the cost of transportation of the material,
wherever they found it, to where it was necessary to build the road,
and figured also the putting in at certain places, at various mileage,
of an industrial railway that could handle the stuff more economi-
cally and in quantities so that our work would progress. They
made a complete estimate of the road.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had to go to some expense to do that, did you
not?

Mr. STEWART. We did.
Senator COTXZESTS. Were you guaranteed the expense?
Mr. STEWART. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU did that on your own initiative ?
Mr. STEWART. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. On whose initiative did you do it?
Mr. STEWART. We made an arrangement with the Blair Co. that

they would pay 25 percent of the expenses and we would pay 25
percent, and they said they would arrange with a banking house to
come in and join us.

Mr. PECORA. Was it the Chase?
Mr. STEWART. I t was the Chase; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who was to pay the fourth 25 percent?
Mr. STEWART. The fourth part was taken by this Currier and

some friends of his; and he was the man that, after we had talked
about this work—he is the man that got interested and really
worked up the project of my going down there.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Currier is a Boston lawyer ?
Mr. STEWART. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom you have already referred ?
Mr. STEWART. He had an office in New York.
Mr. PECORA. And you said it was through a client of Currier's

that you first
Mr. STEWART. Not through a client.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said a lawyer representing a client in Boston;

did you not?
Mr. STEWART. What I intended to say, if I said that, was that

he was representing an interest that he could bring in.
Mr. PECORA. And it was that lawyer, Mr. Currier, that first

brought Catlin to your attention?
Mr. STEWART. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. There was put into evidence before this committee

yesterday, Mr. Stewart, a letter addressed to you by M. A. Coroalles,
dated July 6,1926, which reads as follows:

MY DEAR MR. STEWART : Mr. H. Oatlin, the closest business friend of President
Machado, is now working in New York on the Garretera Central plan. To my
way of thinking he is the man you ought to be associated with.

Yours very sincerely,
M. A. COROALLES.

Do you recall this letter, Mr. Stewart?
Mr. STEWART. I don't recall the letter, but it is quite all right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no doubt that you received it?
Mr. STEWART. Oh, I know him quite well.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you meet Mr. Catlin in New York at about that
time, after you received this letter ?

Mr. STEWART. I can't answer that definitely. I t is possible that I
did. I t is quite likely that I should have met him at that time.

Mr. PECORA. There was also put into the record here yesterday
another letter, likewise addressed to you by Mr. M. A. Coroalles,
under date of July 25,1926, which is somewhat longer than the letter
I have just read, but which concludes with this paragraph [reading] :

I again call your attention to Catlin. He is the man nearest to the president.

Do you recall that letter?
Mr. STEWART. I do not. I remember getting several letters from

him, but I don't recall the substance.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not want to be understood by that as saying

that you did not receive such a letter?
Mr. STEWART. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. I t is quite likely that you did, and have forgotten

about it?
Mr. STEWART. If you read them there is no question about it in my

mind.
Mr. PECORA. After you had been informed, through the medium

of these two letters, of the relationship between Catlin and President
Machado, did you discuss that relationship with Catlin or he with
you?

Mr. STEWART. Catlin talked to me about the friendly ^relationship
he had with the president, but other than that—and Catlin was
anxious to see us get the work. If we could get any business down
there he would be glad if we could suggest anything to him that he
might be helpful in.

Mr. PECORA. What reason did Catlin have for being anxious to
see you get the contract for this Central Highway? Did he have
any interest or was he promised any interest in any profits?

Mr. STEWART. NO, absolutely not, Mr. Pecora—not through our
house, anyhow.

Mr. PECORA. Was he promised anything out of the profits to any
other house?

Mr. STEWART. Not that I know of, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you suppose Catlin was so anxious to see you

get the contract?
Mr. STEWART. Well, it is probably difficult for me to answer that.

He was a pretty decent sort of fellow and, I suppose, like anybody
else that he knew, he believed in the reputation of our concern—
we are the oldest contracting firm in America today and we have
always had a pretty decent reputation and we never defaulted on
anything since the company was started. I t has finished and com-
pleted everything it has started—he was anxious to get a decent
road built down there because he talked to me at the time about
the benefits that it would be to the country, the increase of transpor-
tation and the bringing of produce and products up from the lower
provinces into the city. Well, he was just a decent sort of fellow—
that is all. I pledge you I had nothing whatever—I never dis-
cussed the question of participation with Mr. Catlin or anybody in
Cuba. I never talked about it with the Chase bank, and never in
the bank was it discussed, their coming in and joining us.
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Mr. PECORA. With whom, did you meet the president's handsome
son-in-law, Obregon?

Mr. STEWART. I told you that. I might have met him with some
ladies or with somebody else. He was a fine looking fellow, all
right.

Mr. PECORA. In view of that I will not press the question.
Mr. STEWART. I was younger then than I am now.
Mr. PECORA. And still handsome.
Mr. STEWART. The trouble with me is that I was born 32 years

too early.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU must have liked Cuba.
Mr. PECORA. Well, anyway, Obregon arranged for your meeting

the president two or three times at the Palace, and dining with him.
Was this contract or this Central Highway project discussed be-
tween you and the president?

Mr. STEWART. I t was not. That may seem strange, Mr. Pecora;
but it was not.

Mr. PECORA. Nothing seems strange to me any more.
Mr. STEWART. All right. Being a contractor, it would be strange

to me if somebody else had not done it. But I was not given any
opportunity. I would have liked to talk with,him about it.

Mr. PECORA. Catlin, I understood you before to say, was present
on these occasions when you were a guest at the palace ?

Mr. STEWART. Not always.
Mr. PECORA. He was on some of those occasions?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And at no time was the central highway project

discussed between you and the President?
Mr. STEWART. Not when we were together; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it discussed at any other time?
Mr. STEWART. Yes. Catlin and I lived at the same hotel, and he

would come in and say, " Stewart, how are you getting along?"
And we would talk about it. We talked about when they were
going ahead with it. Several times the question of legal issues was
brought up. I talked to him about those. I asked him what he
thought about them, or who was going to decide the contract or
when it was going to be decided, and if one thing did not happen
and something else would happen, what would be the result. I
talked about it, Mr. Pecora. I went down with those engineers and
we had a special train that followed along with the engineers. We
came back with them. I had a private car and a stenographer, and
and was kept in contact with them all the time, backward and
forward.

Mr. PEOORA. When you met Catlin in New York, in the summer
of 1926, after you had received these two letters from Coroalles,
did you ask Catlin, in substance, if he could assist you in your
obtaining a contract for the construction of this highway?

Mr. STEWART. I don't know that I asked him to assist me. I
knew he was going there and would suggest to Mr. Currier that
he knew him and Mr. Catlin would probably be helpful to us down
there; but I didn't have time to waste time in Habana spending much
time with Catlin, because he went down and spent 2 or 3 weeks going
over this road, and I was down there and dia not see him.
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Mr. PECORA. I was referring to the time during the summer of
1926 when, according to Coroalles' letter to you, Catlin was in New
York and you were then in New York yourself.

Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you, while you were in New York, see Catlin

and invite his assistance in geting this contract for you for the
Central Highway?

Mr. STEWART. NO; it was unnecessary for me to invite him, be-
cause he was coming into—this Mr. Currier had been invited in and
had a talk with him; and as I said, Mr. Currier said, " Catlin will
be helpful to you in making any contact with the people in Cuba."

Mr. PECORA. And you found that what Mr. Currier said to you
was so, after you met Catlin?

Mr. STEWART. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Just what help was Catlin to you in that regard?
Mr* STEWART. I guess through him, probably, I met the President.

I met Coroalles, I met Mr. Cespedes, and met the minister of justice.
I met the President's son-in-law. We had our own attorney. I
think he was in some way connected with another son-in-law of the
President, a very decent chap

Mr. PECORA. The Mr. Cespedes whom you have mentioned was at
that time secretary of public works of the Cuban Cabinet, was he
not?

Mr. STEWART. In the Cuban Cabinet; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss the highway project with him?
Mr. STEWART. I talked to him; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you find him in any way favorably disposed

toward what you said to him?
Mr. STEWART. I don't think he brightened up to us particularly.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason for that, as far as you know?
Mr. STEWART. NO. I just was not invited up to his place as often

as some other people were; that is all. I was up and had breakfast
with him one Sunday inprning. He had a reputation for the giving
of real breakfasts on Sunday morning, that started in about 9
o'clock and lasted until about 3 in the afternoon, or later. I stayed
as long as I could. He had a peach of a place there—I will say
that. I t was a grotto out on the side of the water, and he had a
lot of wild animals, and everything else that was wild.

Mr. PECORA. I am wondering if that was the place on which the
Chase Bank had a mortgage.

Mr. STEWART. I do n<>t think they would make a loan on that place.
Mr. PECORA. Well, they> miade a loan on some such places.
Mr. STEWART. NO ; this was a liability.
Mr. PECORA. At all eVents, after you had met Catlin both in New

York and in Habana, and had breakfast with Cespedes and with
Machado and with Obregon and with Catlin, you submitted bids,
and they never were accepted. Do you know whose bid was ulti-
mately accepted?

Mr. STEWART. I do not know whose bid was accepted. I know who
got the work—Warren Bros, of Boston.

Mr. PECORA. Warren Bros, of Boston?
Mr. STEWART. Yes.'
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Mr. PECORA. Who were the Boston interests this attorney Currier
represented at the time that he suggested that you meet Catlin?

Mr. STEWART. I really cannot tell you.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether Warren Bros.5 bid was higher

or lower than yours?
Mr. STEWART. Mr. Pecora, I would like to answer that, but I can-

not. I would like to h*ve known myself.
Mr. PECORA. YOU never could find out ?
Mr. STEWART. NO ; I could not find out.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the Boston interests represented by this

lawyer named Currier?
Mr. STEWART. I answered that twice, Mr. Pecora, and I said I

really do not know. Currier was a pretty well-off lawyer, and he
had an office or offices in the New York Central Office Building there,
the old office building—not the new one; I built the new one, or
we did, rather. But I have not seen Currier for 4 or 5 or 6 years.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but you have said here, unless I misunderstood
your testimony, that when Currier suggested your getting in contact
with Catlin he represented some Boston interests or clients who might
become interested in a contract.

Mr. STEWART. Well, he could help him finance his percentage, don't
you know—that he was going to come in and participate in any
profits that might be made out of it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, who was going to participate? Catlin or this
Boston client of Currier?

Mr. STEWART. The Boston client. I did not know Catlin at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you now recall who that Boston client is that
was to participate?

Mr. STEWART. I would say that it was Currier.
Mr. PECORA. Well, he was the attorney that represented some Bos-

ton clients or interests?
Mr. STEWART. NO; he was the capitalist, Mr. Pecora. He had

money of his own. He was a rich man. At least I understood so.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any discussion with anybody at any

time concerning any distribution of any profits that might accrue
to you from the contract had you been awarded the contract?

Mr. STEWART. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was your discussion on that subject? With

whom did you have it, and what was the subject of it?
Mr. STEWART. I had that discussion entirely with Mr. Lockhart

and Mr. Marston and, as I said, the chief accountant was in on it
two or three times.

Mr. PECORA. They were connected with Blair & Co. ?
Mr. STEWART. Yes
Mr. PECORA. What was the subject of that discussion that you had

with these gentlemen?
Mr. STEWART. The way it came up, I told them: " I t is going to be

an expensive matter for us to go down and take the number of men
that we would have to take, men of that type, because they are high-
class engineers, high-salaried men; to take them out of our own
organization and get others from the outside, and take them down
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for a month or 2 months to Cuba to figure on this highway and
pay their expenses."

And it was suggested—whether I suggested it or they suggested
it I do not know, but that is immaterial—it was agreed between us
that we would each participate and pay their portion of this expense.
I think that that amounted probably to some $30,000.

Mr. PECORA. What discussion did you have with these gentlemen
about participation in profits, if any?

Mr. STEWART. We were to be paid 10 percent for supervising the
building of the highway.

Mr. PECORA. That is, your firm was to be?
Mr. STEWART. Our firm. And after that, if there were any profits

made from a lump-sum contract they would participate 25 per-
cent—equally with one fourth of the profits—25 percent.

Mr. PECORA. Who was to participate in the 25 percent' of the
profits?

Mr. STEWART. Well, Blair & Co. handled it. They would take
half. How they were going to dispose of this I do not know defi-
nitely, but I understood that the Chase people were coming in and
join tnem with it.

Mr. PECORA. That is, Blair & Co. were to get for the benefit of
themselves and their associates, which you think might have been
the Chase people, 50 percent of the profits?

Mr. STEWART. They would get 50 percent; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of the profits?
Mr. STEWART. Yes. We would get 25 percent.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would get 25 percent. Who was to get the other

25 percent?
Mr. STEWART. Currier.
Mr. PECORA. Currier was to get the other 25 percent?
Mr. STEWART. Yes*
Mr. PECORA. Was Catlin to get anything or was the 25 percent

that Currier was to get to include Catiin's interest, if any?
Mr. STEWART. I suppose that was to include Catlin's interest.
Mr. PECORA. And 1 suppose that you think that because Currier

was the man that first brought Catlin to your attention?
Mr. STEWART. Yes. I do not know of aay arrangement that Cur-

rier and Catlin had together.
Mr. PECORA. Was that agreement in writing, Mr, Stewart?
Mr. STEWART. I think it was, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. And have you a copv of that agreement?
Mr. STEWART. Of course I haven't it here.
Mr. PECORA. NO. DO you have it among your personal effects

anywhere?
Mr. STEWART. Well, if It is in existence, if there is such a thing

in existence it would naturally get to our files in our office. Whether
that is in the file today or not I do not know, because we keep files
in the office for 3 or 5 years, as you probably may do in your office,
and then it is sent up to our warehouse or destroyed.

Mr. PECORA. Was that Agreement executed in duplicate or tripli-
cate so that an original was given to each one of the persons or groups
that were to participate in these profits?

Mr. STEWART. I could not answer that, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall who prepared that agreement?
Mr. STEWART. I thing very likely I did.
Mr. PECORA. And where, according to your best recollection at

this time, was it signed?
Mr. STEWART. I t was signed in New York. My best recollection

would be that it was signed down at Blair's office.
Mr. PECORA. And who besides yourself was present at the time

of its signing and actually signed it?
Mr. STEWART. I think very likely that Mr. Marsden and Mr.

Lockhart, and probably Mr. Currier, and my brother and myself.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were not awarded the contract? but you did incur

an expense of several thousands of dollars in going down to Cuba
with your aides making a survey with a view of submitting a pro-
posal to the Cuban Government?

Mr. STEWART. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the total amount, approximately, of the

expense that you incurred in that respect?
Mr. STEWART. I think it was some $30,000. I think in talking

with Mr. Silver this morning he mentibned $27,000. I do not re-
member what it was.

Mr. PECORA. Did you afterward seek reimbursement from any-
body for all or any part of that expense?

Mr. STEWART. NO. On the contrary, it did not cost as much as
we estimated it would cost, and we returned them their proportion.

Mr. PECORA. Did you not actually get a check from Mr. Elisha
Walker of Blair & Co., or from Blair & Co., in December 1927 for
the sum di twenty-seven thousand and odd dollars ?

Mr. STEWART. HOW much?
Mr. PECORA. Twenty-seven thousand and odd dollars?
Mr. STEWART. No; I do not think so. I do not see any occasion

for his sending a check for that amount, though he may have done
so.

Mr. PECORA. I have here what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a copy of a letter written on the letterhead of James
Stewart & Co., Inc., dated December 24,1927, addressed to Mr. Elisha
Walker, care of Blair & Co., Inc., 24 Broad Street, New York, which
reads as follows [reading] :

DEAR MB. WALKER : We have your letter of December 23 to Mr. A. M. Stewart,
which has been opened as he left yesterday afternoon for the South, and we
wish to acknowledge receipt of your check for $27,035.99 to the order of
James Stewart & Co., Inc., enclosed therewith, in final adjustment of the
account in connection with the Cuban highways matter. Your letter has been
forwarded to Mr. Stewart at Augusta.

Thanking you very kindly for your remittance, we are
Yours truly,

JAMES STEWART & Co., INC.

Signed by a name that we make out as L. W. Hanson, treasurer.
Mr. STEWART. That is our treasurer; yes. That is spelled

H-u-e-i-s-e-r.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall sending this letter?
Mr. STEWART. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any doubt of it?
Mr. STEWART. I S it signed by me?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; it is signed by Hueiser.
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Mr. STEWART. Signed by Mr. Hueiser. I t is quite probable, but
I do not recall it, Mr. Pecora. I t does not seem to me that that
was the way it happened. I t seemed to me, if my recollection is
right, that each came in and paid their own proportion of the
probable cost.

Mr. PECORA. I have what purports to be also a photostatic repro-
duction of a letter addressed to you apparently by somebody in
the—well, there is no signature appearing thereon. I will read
the letter [reading]:
Draft of letter for Mr. E. Walker to sign.

DECEMBER 23, 1927.
DEAR MR. STEWART: In accordance with our conference yesterday I enclose

our check for to the order of James Stewart & Co., Inc., in final adjust-
ment of the accounts in connection with the Cuban highways matter. I regret
the delay, which was apparently due to a misunderstanding of our respective
positions.

With all the compliments of the season, I beg to remain
Sincerely yours,

And there is an inscription in handwriting at the bottom of this
letter reading as follows:

Letter taken over to Blair by K. A. P. personally.

Initialed " J . W. B." And attached to this photostatic re-
production of such a typewritten letter is this handwritten
memorandum:

Cuba No. 26.

Then a mathematical formula showing the division of $£7,035.99
by 2 with a quotient of $13,518. And underneath that is written
" Blair <& Co." And then follows this inscription:

Installment of our one half expenses of A. M. Stewart & Co. re Cuban
highway business.

And I may say that these were furnished to us from the files and
records of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation. Does my read-
ing of these letters and documents refresh your recollection as to
whether or not you got the sum of $27,035.99 from Blair & Co.,
representing payment in its behalf, as well as in behalf of the Chase
interests, toward the defraying of the expenses you incurred in con-
nection with this Cuban highway enterprise?

Mr. STEWART. I cannot say as to that, Mr. Pecora. I thought that
it cost more money than that.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was simply half that Blair & Co. and the
Chase interests were to contribute toward this expense, because
they weî e to receive one half of the profits, if any, arising from the
contract had you otbained it.

Mr. STEWART. What was the amount?
Mr. PECORA. $27,035.99.
Mr. STEWART. What is the amount of the check there?
Mr. PECORA. I t is $27,035.99. So that would indicate the total

expense incurred by you was something over $54,000 ?
Mr. STEWART. I do not remember that. I t comes to my mind that

it cost our company some $7,500 or $7,800. Now, I may be wrong.
I may be entirely wrong about that. In other words, if it was four
parts it would be $28,000,1 think, or $30,000. That is about what I
supposed.
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The CHAIRMAN. There was something in the testimony yesterday
indicating a cost of $35,000. I do not think that is very material.
Let us get on to something else.

Mr. PECORA. I have no further questions to ask of Mr. Stewart.
Mr. STEWART. May I be excused?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. Thank you for your attendance, Mr.

Stewart.
Mr. STEWART. Thank you, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That is all, Mr. Stewart.
(Witness excused.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, will you resume the stand ?

TESTIMONY OF SHEPAKp MOBGAN, NEW YOBK CITY, A VICE
PRESIDENT OF THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF
NEW YOBK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). Mr. Pecora, before we resume may I

indicate one thing for the record?
Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. MORGAN. Very briefly. I testified that according to our inter-

nal figures as revised up to the latest date available to us the deficit
in the Cuban budget, all over, for the year ended June 30, 1929,
was $7,440,000.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. In order to have the evidence before the committee

complete I should like to state that the figures submitted by the
Consul General of Cuba in connection with the Stock Exchange
listing application show the following: The 1928-29 revenues were
$86,883,795.74 and the expenditures were $86,765,196.56, showing a
surplus for that year of about $120,000. This was submitted under
date of July 21, 1930, in connection with the application to list the
bonds now under discussion on the New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, out of the proceeds derived from the sale of
those $40,000,000 of 5^-percent 15-year bonds that were issued under
this agreement of February 26, 1930, did the Cuban Government
take up at par the $30,000,000 of serial certificates which the original
banking group held in their portfolios?

Mr. MORGAN. They did.
Mr. PECORA. SO that by that operation the Cuban Government

paid par, or $30,000,000, for those serial certificates to the bankers
through the sale of bonds which it delivered to the bankers at 95.

Mr. MORGAN. I should say, rather, it was an exchange of paper.
Mr. PECORA. Well, an exchange of paper, if you want to call it

that.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the basis
Mr. MORGAN (continuing). Because the bankers took bonds from

the Cuban Government maturing 15 years later, in that connection.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the bankers did not hold that paper, called

" bonds ", but sold it to the public at 98, didn't they?
Mr. MORGAN. AS they were entitled to do, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). The bankers got them at 95 and sold

them to the public for cash at 98; isn't that correct?
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Mr. MORGAN. Yes; as they were
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Yes; "as they were entitled to do",

as you say; we know that; but that is a fact, isn't it?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, that is not what I was going to say, " as they

were entitled to do ", but for the certificates which those bonds
replaced and for which a market was available.

Mr. PECORA. Why do you say that in regard to those certificates,
in view of the fact that the maturity of those certificates was later
than the maturity of similar certificates sold to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. I say they were entitled to sell the certificates
in the market instead of receiving another form of paper in return
for them.

Mr. PECORA. Instead of selling them in the market they turned
them over to the Cuban Government at par, didn't they?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the Cuban Government paid for them through

the proceeds of those bonds?
Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And the Cuban Government got from the bankers

95 for those bonds, not par?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at any time during the consideration by those

bankers, the banking groups, of the proposal to refund those serial
certificates through this $40,000,000 bond issue, was the question
ever raised and discussed as to whether or not the bankers could
properly have their $30,000,000 of serial certificates redeemed by
the Cuban Government ahead of the $20,000,000 of similar certifi-
cates having prior maturities, which had been sold to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. Not that I know of.
Mr. PECORA. Well, $ow, let us see about that. You say, " not that

you know of."
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you in your records a memorandum entitled;1

"Ke $60,000,000 Authorized Issue of Cuban Public Works Serial
Certificates ", and which bears the identifying number in the upper
right-hand corner 56-56-A? Have you got that?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir; I have "it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of that memorandum. Will you look at it and tell me if it
is a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it

may be spread on the record of our hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The memorandum headed " Ee $60,000,000 Authorized Issue of

Cuban Public Works Serial Certificates ", was marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 53, Oct. 25, 1933 ", and will be found on page 2740.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on the first page of this memorandum, which
has been marked " Committee Exhibit No. 53 ", of this date, I observe
the following paragraph:

The question is presented whether the remaining certificates (including the
$10,000,000 held by the bankers) may be made redeemable prior to maturity
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without violating substantial rights of the $20,000,000 held by the public, or
subjecting the bankers who distributed them to risk or to just criticism.

Do you find that paragraph, Mr. Morgan?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not find it on
Mr. PECOKA (interposing). I t is on the first page of this mem-

orandum, next to the last paragraph.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I now find it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you found it?
Mr. MORGAN. I now find it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU now know, don't you, through the medium of

having your attention directed to this exhibit, that that question was
discussed among the members of this banking group ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how it was decided?
Mr. MORGAN. No; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently isn't the answer suggested by the

fact that these bonds were issued, and out of the proceeds thereof
$30,000,000 of serial certificates, holding later maturities, possessed
by the banking group, were redeemed out of the proceeds of this bond
issue at par before the public's prior maturities of these same certifi-
cates were redeemed ? Isn't it apparent now that that is the way that
question was decided?

Mr. MORGAN. The securities which the bank took, namely, bonds,
and the $20,000,000. credit which it made at the same time, were
secondary liens and remained secondary liens to the certificates out-
standing in the hands of the public. And I testified this morning
that it was impossible to recall the $20,000,000 of certificates out-
standing in the hands of the public because no call provision was
provided.

Mr. PECORA. But there was no call provision in the $30,000,000 of
those same certificates held by the banking group, was there ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora, might I help out in an explanation
of this situation?

Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. WILLIAMS. At that time in December when the
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Speak a little louder, please.
Mr. WILLIAMS. In December of 1929, when this financing was con-

summated by the agreement of February 26, 1930, when that was
being considered, there were $20,000,000 of those serial certifi-
cates in the hands of the public, and $30,000,000 of the same issue
of certificates, with later maturity dates, were held by the bankers in
their portfolios

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Were those certificates, the $20,-
000,000 and the $30,000,000 identical in substance, other than dates?

Mr. WILLIAMS. They were identical in substance, they were iden-
tical in lien, they were identical in every respect except in maturity,
and differences as between principal amounts of various certificates.
The bankers also at that time held deferred payment works certifi-
cates representing advances against the original credit up to some
7 or 8 million dollars, I do not recall the exact figure. Before
the closing, under the contract of February 26, 1930, the re-
mainder of those deferred payment works certificates were issued, so
that the $40,000,000 of bonds were used to refund $30,000,000 of serial
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certificates and $10,000,000 of deferred payment works certificates,
aggregating a total of $40,000,000.

Mr. PECORA* Just a moment. Those $30,000,000 of serial certifi-
cates and $10,000,000 of deferred payment works certificates, were
held by the banking group ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And they were all paid out of the proceeds of this

$40,000,000 bond issue?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes. But, in effect, it was a refunding operation.

I t took the technical legal form of sale and payment. But, let me
continue, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WILLIAMS. SO that at that time the bankers being in possession

of $30,000,000 of those certificates, and $10,000,000 of the deferred
payment works certificates, were in a position to sell to the public
those certificates, and in case of such sale there would have been
outstanding, not $20,000,000 of certificates in the hands of the public,
but $60,000,000 of certificates in the hands of the public, secured by
these public-works revenues. What the bankers did in substantive
effect was this: In exchange for those certificates, which were secured
on a parity with the $20,000,000 of certificates, they took $40,000,000
of public-works bonds, and established an additional credit of $20,-
000,000, secured by a lien junior and subordinate to the lien of the
$20,000,000 of certificates, thereby improving the position of the
$20,000,000 of certificates in the hands of the public, because it limited
in that way and made the serial certificate issue a closed issue of
$20,000,000, secured by these revenues by a first lien on them, in-
stead of a serial certificate issue of $60,000,000 secured by those
public-works revenues. That is, substantially, the effect of it. I t
wasn't in real fact a repayment, or payment of these certificates to the
bankers, because the proceeds of the bonds came out of the pockets
of the oankers themselves. Now, it is true that the bankers sub-
sequently sold to the public the $40,000,000 of bonds, but they sold
them under a circular specifically describing those bonds as being
subordinate to the prior lien of the $20,000,000 certificates in the
hands of the public. I think that is the actual picture that should
be on the record of this committee.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it is now on the record by your statement.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us see if this isn't another side of that pic-

ture : At the time this agreement, providing for the issue of $80,000,-
000 of bonds, was entered into, February 26, 1930, between the Ee-
public of Cuba and the Chase National Bank, the Chase National
Bank and its banking associates in the original group, held in their
portfolios the $30,000,000 worth of serial certificates that had been
issued under the prior agreement of June 1928.

Mr; WILLIAMS. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. The Chase National Bank and its banking associates

also held at that time $10,000,000 of the original deferred payment
public-works certificates that had been issued in 1927.

Mr. WILLIAMS. That is true. Aggregating, as I said, a total of
$40,000,000.
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Mr. PECORA. That made a total of $40,000,000. The maturities of
the $30,000,000 of serial certificates held by the bankers in February
of 1930 were later than the maturities of the $20,000,000 of the same
serial certificates which had been issued in 1928 and were sold to the
public by the Chase National Bank and its banking associates.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes; and in exchange for them the bank took
bonds having a maturity 15 years later.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Under this agreement of February 26,
1930, the Cuban Government issued $40,000,000 of 15-year bonds
bearing 5y2 percent?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Which were purchased
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What was that?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Which were purchased by the bankers at 95
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, I am going to give you the whole

story, and if I do not you may supply any omissions.
Mr. WILLIAMS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. And the Chase National Bank and its banking asso-

ciates of that banking group, took over those $40,000,000 6f bonds
from the Cuban Government, paying the government 95 percent of
their par value, and sold them to the public at 98?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Later; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; later.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that whatever moneys the Chase National Bank

and its banking associates laid out in the purchase of those
$40,000,000 of refunding bonds, they afterwards got back in in-
creased measure by selling those same bonds to the public at 98.
That is correct, isn't it?

Mr. WILLIAMS. In increased measure, if that spread of 3 points
was sufficient to cover their expenses, yes.

Mr. PEOORA. Well, so far as the public was concerned they paid 98
to the Chase National Bank and its associates for those bonds, which
the Chase National Bank and its associates got from the Government
of Cuba at 95. That is what I mean by the term "in increased
measure."

Mr. WILLIAMS. The public paid 98 and accrued interest.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was there
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Did they get a commission for the

distribution?
Mr. WILLIAMS. The banks did not get any commission with this

bond issue, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I understood that there was a commission paid.
Mr. WILLIAMS. The bank bought the bonds at a discount of 5

points, or 95 and sold them at 98.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, we will eventually show that in the

sale of those $40,000,000 of bonds, the purchase group, which was
the Chase National Bank and its associates, derived a profit of $439,-
907.35, and the selling group, of which this banking group or pur-
chase group were managers, derived profits of $964,960. We will
show all that in due course.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Maybe I can clear the chairman's mind up on the
commission, that he referred to. In connection with the conversion
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of 30 millions of deferred-payment work certificates into 30 millions
of serial certificates, the Cuban Government paid a conversion com-
mission of 1.80, aggregating a total of $540,000. That was done
under the agreement of June 22,1928, which preceded the agreement
of February 26, 1930. The bankers in fixing the offering price to
the public at 98 as against their purchase price from the Cuban
Government at 95 took into account this commission which they
already had in hand, so that they could arrange a spread of 4.35
instead of 3.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me resume the narration of the various steps
of this financing, Mr. Williams.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And I invite you to correct me if I make any state-

ment that is not strictly in accordance with the facts.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Thank you, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. The $40,000,000 of serial certificates and deferred-

payment public-work certificates held by the banking group were
paid at par to the banking group out of the proceeds of this 40
million dollar bond issue?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Paid in part by the Cuban Government out of
proceeds of the 40 million dollar bond issue which was supplied by
the bankers.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the Cuban Government received payment for
those $40,000,000 of the bonds from the bankers at 95?

Mr. WUJJAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers shortly thereafter sold them to

the public at 98?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And according to the testimony of Mr. Morgan

during the forenoon session, the entire issue was disposed of to the
public through this selling group that the banking group organized
and which consisted of six hundred odd dealers and banking in-
stitutions throughout the entire country?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the moneys laid out by the banking group

to the Cuban Government and which the Cuban Government used
to buy from the banking group at par the $40,000,000 worth of serial
certificates and deferred pavment work certificates finally and ulti-
mately came out of the pockets of the investing public through the
sale to the public of those $40,000,000 worth of bonds; isn't that so,
Mr. Williams?

Mr. WILLIAMS. That is true, of course, but at the same time, Mr.
Pecora

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, then let us get that.
Mr. WILLIAMS. But at the same time we must keep this in mind,

that if the banking group, instead of going through what is in
fact a refunding operation, had retained the serial certificates in their
portfolio they would have sold those same certificates to the public
and have been reimbursed by the Eepublic for the amount they paid
for them or for that amount less the discount at which they may
have been sold to the public.

But the point I am trying to make clear is that nothing was done
in this transaction which in any way jeopardized or was unfair to
the 20 millions of certificates outstanding in the hands of the public,Digitized for FRASER 
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because as a result of tliis operation those $20,000,000 certificated
which were not redeemable, which could not be called prior to their
maturity, which had been sold and scattered over wide districts of
the United States and possibly in some countries abroad, they had
no way of getting them in. They were left outstanding, a first lien
under a closed issue of 20 millions of certificates on these public-
works revenues, and the banks took in place of them $40,000,000
of bonds secured by a junior and subordinate lien.

Mr. PECORA. And those bonds were immediately thereafter sold by
the banks to the public at 98 ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Under a circular describing them as a junior and
subordinate lien to the $20,000,000 serial certificates.

Mr. PECORA. And the circular contained no mention of the fact
that for the preceding fiscal year the expenditures of the Govern-
ment of Cuba exceeded the revenues by nearly 10 percent?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Let us complete the picture.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Morgan said in his testimony that there was

an apparent deficit there of around $7,000,000. I called his atten-
tion to the fact that the listing application on file with the New York
Stock Exchange signed by the Cuban Consul General does not bear
out that statement. I t shows that for that year there was no deficit
at all but a very slight excess.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, Mr. Williams, from the examination
and study made of the Cuban debt situation by your Mr. Geiger,
as a result of that study a report or reports are contained in this
memorandum of his which has gone into the record, showing that
there was an actual deficit?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I don't know anything about
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Not only during the fiscal year imme-

diately preceding the issuance of the bonds but going back to the
fiscal year ending on June 30, 1927?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora, I don't know anything about it my-
self. I merely

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Geiger made a special study of it
and so reported to your bank.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I merely saw a discrepancy between Mr. Geiger's
figures and what apparently were official figures of the Consul Gen-
eral of Cuba, and I called his attention to it.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we understand the facts now. We need
not argue matters here.

Mr. MORGAN. I would make it clear, Mr. Pecora, that the figures I
gave you are prepared 3 to 4 years later than the time when this
bond circular was made up: that at the time the bond circular was
made up the best available figures were no doubt the current figures
of the Secretary of the Treasury, which were incorporated in the
listing statements and showed no deficit whatever for the preceding;
year.

Mr. PECORA. Which proves the unwisdom of not having checked
up on those statements furnished to you by the Secretary of the*
Treasury. We were discussing those statements this morning.

Mr. MORGAN. NO; I think not. I t indicates that later adjustments
in the various funds, revisions of one sort or another, alter figures
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in the case of the Cuban Government, as in the case of every govern-
ment with which I have ever been familiar.

Mr. PECORA. Why, it was reported to you by your own representa-
tives, as appears from the documentary evidence already put in, that
in 1929, as early as May 1929, the Government of Cuba had expressed
a desire to take $9,000,000 out of the $18,000,000 of special revenues
provided for by the act of 1925, as a special account to secure the
payment of the public improvements and use it for general budgetary
purposes, despite the fact that 90 percent of those special revenues
were impressed with a first lien in favor of the holders of these de-
ferred work payment and serial certificates.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I emphasized the word " desire " this morning.
Mr. PECORA. SO that had tho.se facts been made known to the pub-

lic, do you really think that the public would have bought these
$30,000,000 of serial certificates at par?

Mr. MORGAN. I know nothing in this record which could not be
disclosed.

The CHAIRMAN. IS it not a fact that the public, in buying these
securities and all other securities on the market, were influenced very
largely by the people who were selling them?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. Senator; I hope so.
The CHAIRMAN. And they had confidence in them?
Mrt MORGAN. I hope so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I have now concluded a line of

examination with regard to this $40,000,000 bond issue which I
think will require some extended examination that will relate to
what was done with the other $40,000,000 worth of bonds that were
authorized to be issued under this agreement of February 26, 1930.
I t is now 4 o'clock, and I think this would be a good terminal for
today.

The CHAIRMAN. I hope we can proceed a little more rapidly to-
morrow. We will now take a recess until 10 o'clock tomorrow.

(Whereupon, at 4 p.m., a recess was taken until 10 a.m. of the
following day.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 53. OCTOBER 25, 1933

BE $60,000,000 AUTHORIZED ISSUE OF CUBAN PUBTLIC-WORKS SERIAL CERTIFICATES

Twenty million dollars' certificates, of the above-authorized issue of $60,-
000,000, are now held by the public, with the maturities as follows: $6,250,000
on December 31, 1931; $6,250,000 on June 30, 1932; $6, 250,000 on December 31,
1932; $1,250,000 on June 30, 1933.

The remaining $4,000,000, of which $10,000,000 are now held by the bankers,
have maturities as follows: $5,000,000 (held by bankers) on June 30, 1933;
$6,250,000 ($5,000,000 held by bankers) on December 31, 1933; $6,250,000 on
June 30, 1934; $6,250,000 on December 31, 1934; $6,250,000 on June 30, 1935;
and, representing the original credit, $5,000,000 on December 31, 1930; $5,000,000
on June 30, 1931.

The question is presented, whether the remaining certificates (including
the $10,000,000 held by the bankers) may be made redeemable prior to ma-
turity, without violating substantial rights of the $20,000,000 held by the
public or subjecting the bankers who distributed them to risk or just criticism.

The certificates by their terms, and by the terms of the supplemental agree-
ment of June 22, 1928, are not callable. They are secured as to principal and
interest by a first preferential right to 90 percent of the normal revenues
derived from the taxes established by articles XII and XIX, inclusive, of the
public works law, during the fiscal years beginning July 1, 1930, and ending
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June 30, 1935, and to a like preferential right to 90 percent of such revenues
collected in the intervening period prior to July 1, 1930, to the extent neces-
sary for interest.

The public works law dedicates the revenues collected from the taxes to
a special fund for the payment of the public works. The serial certificates,
through their exchange for deferred payment work certificates, are issued
to provide for the cost of the public works in anticipation of the collection
of the revenues. In other words, under the scheme of the law and the sup-
plemental agreement, the special fund established by the collections from the
taxes is in the nature of a trust fund for the payment of the certificates in
the order of their respective maturities. The agreeemnt provides for the
issuance of the certificates in such amounts as to each maturity that the
total maturities (principal and interest) in any one year shall not exceed
the estimated normal revenues for that year.

The $20,000,000 certificates now held by the public were distributed under
circulars containing statements or representations as to serial maturities and
security as indicated above. There is no provision for the acceleration of all
the maturities in the event of default. These certificates now have the earliest
maturities, excepting the $10,000,000 representing the original credit, and were
purchased on that basis. They are entitled in the regular order of events to
be paid out of the pledged revenues when due, prior to the maturities of the
unissued certificates, excepting the $10,000,000 representing the original credit.

CONCLUSIONS

1. If the plan provides merely for a modification of the supplemental agree-
ment so as to make the unissued certificates redeemable prior to maturity, with
the idea that they are to be redeemable out of public-works revenues already
pledged to secure the $20,000,000 certificates held by the public, it would in
effect permit a reversal of the order of maturities, contrary to the representa-
tions under which the $20,000,000 were distributed and purchased.

2. If the plan provides for deposit of the principal amount of the $20,000,000
in cash with the Chase Bank, in trust for their payment when due, and either
the deposit of the interest to maturity or provision by which the bank will
pay such interest, we think the holders of the $20,000,000 certificates would
not have ground for criticism or complaint either against the Cuban Govern-
ment or the bankers. If any of the holders should object, the funds would be
available for the immediate payment of their certificates. In addition to this
provision for their payment, the Cuban Government would continue liable on
the certificates until paid.

3. If the plan provides that the unissued certificates (including those held
by the bankers) are to be redeemable, but only out of the proceeds of a long-
term bond issue, without disturbing the existing lien and rights of the $20,-
000,000 certificates to be paid out of the pledged revenues when due, the
holders of the $20,000,000 certificates would not have any ground for objection
or complaint.

XDigitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis




